

PII: S0306-4522(00)00410-3

186

COMMENTARY

THE NATURE OF THE EFFECT OF FEMALE GONADAL HORMONE REPLACEMENT THERAPY ON COGNITIVE FUNCTION IN POST-MENOPAUSAL WOMEN: A META-ANALYSIS

E. HOGERVORST,*† J. WILLIAMS,* M. BUDGE,* W. RIEDEL‡ and J. JOLLES‡

*Oxford Project To Investigate Memory and Ageing (OPTIMA), Radcliffe Infirmary, Department of Pharmacology, University of Oxford, Woodstock Road, Oxford OX2 6HE, UK

[‡]Department of Psychiatry and Neuropsychology, University of Maastricht, Maastricht, The Netherlands

Abstract—We reviewed epidemiological and experimental studies of female gonadal hormone replacement therapy (HRT) on cognitive function in post-menopausal women and carried out meta-analyses. In healthy ageing women, HRT has small and inconsistent effects that include enhancement of verbal memory, abstract reasoning and information processing. Epidemiological studies show larger effects than experimental studies, which is not related to sample size. Important confounds may be that women who start using HRT are healthier than women who do not. Also, controlling for socio-economic status diminishes the effect of HRT. The effects of HRT may depend on the age and type of menopause and the therapeutic intervention used, with the most widely used drug, Premarin, having least effect. However, the effects are independent of mood and climacteric symptom alleviation. There is a paucity of experimental studies that include healthy elderly women. The evidence for an estrogen deficiency in women with dementia and cognitive dysfunction is inconsistent. Nevertheless, epidemiological studies suggest that HRT protects against the development of clinically diagnosed Alzheimer's disease. However, poor recall of HRT use by patients and altered physician behaviour may have confounded the effects. Surprisingly, both healthy and demented women with low education seem to benefit most from HRT. Three recent controlled experimental studies using Premarin showed no effects of HRT in preventing further cognitive decline in women who already have Alzheimer's disease. Duration of treatment seems to play an important role, with beneficial effects declining—and even reversing—with longer treatment in women with Alzheimer's disease.

Future research should further investigate the cognitive effect of different HRT preparations, serum estrogen levels, and the interactions of HRT with age, menopausal status and existing protective (e.g. education) and risk factors (e.g. smoking and apolipoprotein E genotype) for cognitive decline and Alzheimer's disease. © 2000 IBRO. Published by Elsevier Science Ltd. All rights reserved.

Key words: hormone replacement therapy, estrogens, progestagens, cognition, Alzheimer's disease, meta-analyses.

CONTENTS

 THE EFFECT OF FEMALE GONADAL HORMONES ON COGNITIVE FUNCTION IN HEALTHY POST-MENOPAUSAL WOMEN Biological plausibility Subjective cognitive complaints after the menopause Objective cognitive function after the menopause Post-menopausal hormone levels and cognitive function STUDIES OF THE EFFECT OF HORMONE REPLACEMENT THERAPY ON COGNITION IN HEALTHY POST- MENOPAUSAL WOMEN Selectivity of effects of hormone replacement therapy on specific tests of cognitive function Epidemiological vs experimental studies Study design and power 	486 487 487 487 487
 2.1. Biological plausibility 2.2. Subjective cognitive complaints after the menopause 2.3. Objective cognitive function after the menopause 2.4. Post-menopausal hormone levels and cognitive function 3. STUDIES OF THE EFFECT OF HORMONE REPLACEMENT THERAPY ON COGNITION IN HEALTHY POST-MENOPAUSAL WOMEN 3.1. Selectivity of effects of hormone replacement therapy on specific tests of cognitive function 3.2. Epidemiological vs experimental studies 	487 487 487
 2.2. Subjective cognitive complaints after the menopause 2.3. Objective cognitive function after the menopause 2.4. Post-menopausal hormone levels and cognitive function 3. STUDIES OF THE EFFECT OF HORMONE REPLACEMENT THERAPY ON COGNITION IN HEALTHY POST-MENOPAUSAL WOMEN 3.1. Selectivity of effects of hormone replacement therapy on specific tests of cognitive function 3.2. Epidemiological vs experimental studies 	487 487
 2.3. Objective cognitive function after the menopause 2.4. Post-menopausal hormone levels and cognitive function 3. STUDIES OF THE EFFECT OF HORMONE REPLACEMENT THERAPY ON COGNITION IN HEALTHY POST-MENOPAUSAL WOMEN 3.1. Selectivity of effects of hormone replacement therapy on specific tests of cognitive function 3.2. Epidemiological vs experimental studies 	487
 2.4. Post-menopausal hormone levels and cognitive function 3. STUDIES OF THE EFFECT OF HORMONE REPLACEMENT THERAPY ON COGNITION IN HEALTHY POST-MENOPAUSAL WOMEN 3.1. Selectivity of effects of hormone replacement therapy on specific tests of cognitive function 3.2. Epidemiological vs experimental studies 	
 STUDIES OF THE EFFECT OF HORMONE REPLACEMENT THERAPY ON COGNITION IN HEALTHY POST- MENOPAUSAL WOMEN Selectivity of effects of hormone replacement therapy on specific tests of cognitive function Epidemiological vs experimental studies 	487
MENOPAUSAL WOMEN3.1. Selectivity of effects of hormone replacement therapy on specific tests of cognitive function3.2. Epidemiological vs experimental studies	
3.1. Selectivity of effects of hormone replacement therapy on specific tests of cognitive function3.2. Epidemiological vs experimental studies	
3.2. Epidemiological vs experimental studies	487
	489
3.3. Study design and power	493
	493
3.4. Subject selection	494
3.5. Age as a potential confound	494
3.6. Surgical menopause and age	495
3.7. Treatment duration, type and dose differences	495
3.8. Indirect effects: expectancy, subjective well being, mood and climacteric symptoms	496
3.9. Summary of the effects of hormone replacement therapy in healthy elderly women	497
Con	inued

[†]To whom correspondence should be addressed. Tel.: +44-1865-228512; fax: +44-1865-224099.

E-mail address: eva.hogervorst@linacre.ox.ac.uk (E. Hogervorst).

INTRODUCTION

Abbreviations: AD, Alzheimer's disease; ApoE, apolipoprotein E; ARIC, Atherosclerotic Risk in Communities; BIMC, Blessed Information Memory and Concentration test; BSRT, Buschke's Selective Reminding Test; BVRT, Benton Visual Retention Test; CEE, conjugated equine estrogen; C.I., confidence interval; CVLT, Californian Verbal Learning Test; DSST, Digit Symbol Substitution Test; E1, estrone; E2, estradiol; HRT, female gonadal hormone replacement therapy; MANOVA, multivariate analysis of variance; mMMSE, modified Mini-Mental Status Examination; MMSE, Mini-Mental Status Examination; O.R., Odds Ratio; RBC, the Rancho Bernardo Cohort; SOF, Study of Osteoporotic Fractures; TMT, Trail Making Test; VaD, vascular dementia; WHIMS, the Women's Health Initiative Study; WISDOM, Women's International Study of long Duration Oestrogen after the Menopause; WMD, Weighted Mean Difference; WMS, Wechsler Memory Scale.

4. ST	UDIES OF THE EFFECTS OF HORMONE REPLACEMENT THERAPY ON COGNITION IN WOMEN WITH	
DI	EMENTIA	497
4.	1. Estrogen levels in women with Alzheimer's disease	497
4.2	2. Potential protective effects of hormone replacement therapy on the development of Alzheimer's disease	499
4.3	3. Diagnosis, surrogate responders, hormone replacement therapy treatment, duration effects and prescription bias	499
4.4	4. Educational level and risk factors for Alzheimer's disease	501
4.5	5. Effects of hormone replacement therapy on cognitive function in established dementia in epidemiological studies	502
4.0	5. Experimental studies of the effect of hormone replacement therapy on dementia	502
4.3	7. Biological plausibility	506
5. DI	SCUSSION	506
5. CO	DNCLUDING REMARKS	507
ACKN	OWLEDGEMENTS	507
REFEI	RENCES	508

1. INTRODUCTION

The attitude towards hormone replacement therapy (HRT) and its effect on cognitive function in elderly women has seen a turbulent change over the last decade. While the early nineties showed a growing enthusiasm^{68,100,181} for the potential of HRT to treat Alzheimer's disease (AD) and cognitive ageing, the tide seems to be turning.^{12,202} We aim to review critically the work that led to this initial enthusiasm and the reasons for its current decline.

Nearly all cognitive functions, such as memory and information processing, decline with age. However, large interindividual variability exists, from little decline to dementia. The determinants of this variability are uncertain,^{82,145} but women have a higher risk of developing AD than men^{40,96} and their age-specific prevalence of AD is twice as high.¹⁵³ After the menopause, women have much lower levels of gonadal hormones than men.¹⁰⁶ This could suggest that maintaining high levels of hormones in women with HRT may protect against AD.^{100,181} HRT usually consists of an estrogen alone or combined with a progestagen to reduce the risk of endometrial hyperplasia.²⁸ Estrogens have a potential role in maintaining brain structures and protecting functional systems affected in AD.^{26,56,101,103,104,115,169,183,196} In fact, "there are almost innumerable (biological) reasons why estrogens should be protective against both benign memory loss and senile dementia".12

Despite estrogen's multiple biologically plausible protective mechanisms, the initial enthusiasm seems to have outrun the actual data. Recent reviews^{124,202} stated that the human studies had substantial methodological problems and had produced conflicting results. This year, two short-^{67,187} and one long-term¹²⁷ well-designed controlled studies showed that the most widely used HRT, Premarin, did not protect against the progression of AD nor treat its symptoms. However, three questions remained which we will try to answer in the current review.

The primary question is whether HRT protects against the development of AD in healthy post-menopausal women. A definitive answer to this question should be provided by two large population studies, the Women's Health Initiative Study (WHIMS)¹⁶⁸ and the Women's International Study of long Duration Oestrogen after the Menopause (WISDOM)¹⁹⁹ that are under way. However, these studies will not report until 2006 and 2010. Until these data are available, we need to make the best use of existing data. Our review will discuss first whether available evidence indicates that a decline in estrogen levels impairs cognition in elderly women. The second question concerns the nature of the effect of HRT on cognition in healthy women. In particular, we evaluate whether HRT acts selectively on particular cognitive

functions (e.g. verbal memory),¹⁶⁴ or non-selectively (e.g. by increasing the speed of information processing). It is possible that enhancing estrogen levels with HRT has effects only during a limited window of time, or in specific groups (e.g. surgically menopausal women, or only in those with depressive or climacteric symptoms). We will also briefly discuss different types and dosages of HRT. The third question is whether HRT could be protective against or effective in treating AD. Almost all the observational studies showed a decrease in the risk to develop AD with HRT use.^{68,154,181} Moreover, almost all the earlier studies showed positive treatment effects of HRT in AD.^{74,131–133} Surprisingly, given these positive findings, recent controlled trials have not shown any effect of HRT in AD.^{67,127,187}

Our goals were: firstly, to examine existing results to determine whether reports of estrogen and HRT's effects on cognition in elderly women are valid; secondly, to try to define the reasons for inconsistencies in the data; and thirdly, to identify crucial questions which could form the basis of future research.

To identify relevant studies, we performed initial searches (Medline, PsychLit, Embase 1966–2000) using the terms "HRT, estrogen, progestagens, cognition, memory, dementia and Alzheimer". We also identified studies from references from the initial searches. Several workers have already reviewed HRT's effects on prevention of cognitive decline and dementia.^{18,64,124,135,171,202} We have extended this work via meta-analyses of existing studies and by critically evaluating the selection of subjects, diagnostic techniques, cognitive tests, designs and statistics. As most studies have methodological problems, rather than excluding these, we have tried to systematically investigate the role of confounds by including as many studies as possible. Meta-analyses were done using the statistical program Review Manager (version 3.1, Cochran library system for systematic reviews). Other analyses were done using SPSS 8.0.

2. THE EFFECT OF FEMALE GONADAL HORMONES ON COGNITIVE FUNCTION IN HEALTHY POST-MENOPAUSAL WOMEN

Before the menopause, estradiol (E2) is the predominant estrogen which enters the circulation. E2 in women derives mainly (95%) from the ovaries. About 25% of E2 is converted to estrone (E1). Estrogen receptors are more sensitive to E2 than E1, while estriol, E2's other metabolite, has low receptor affinity.¹³⁰ From the age of 40, the production of E2 becomes erratic. There is then a rapid decline in estrogen levels when ovulation ceases at a mean age of 51 years.⁸⁵ After the menopause, the metabolism of androstenedione yields small quantities of E2 via E1, which

is then the predominant estrogen. This conversion occurs mainly in adipose tissue.¹³⁰

2.1. Biological plausibility

It is biologically plausible that a decline in estrogen levels has a detrimental effect on brain functions which subserve cognition and mood. There are many physiological mechanisms through which estrogens may exert protective and enhancing effects on cognition. Estrogens can enhance neurotransmitter functions, which decline in ageing and dementia.^{81,101,103–105,170} They can facilitate outgrowth of dendritic spines.^{51,196,197} They can protect neurons against oxidative stress, both directly⁵⁵ and indirectly via actions on the vascular system.^{115,156,157} Detailed reviews of this topic are already available.^{15,43,77,115,117,124,171} These reviews make it clear that estrogen could potentially modulate or protect brain systems that subserve important psychological functions. However, this potential is not proof of their importance in the clinical domain. We now turn to review studies relating estrogen levels to cognitive measures.

2.2. Subjective cognitive complaints after the menopause

About 80% of women experience negative consequences of the menopause, including hot flushes, night sweats and complaints of impaired cognition.^{21,90} A number of studies have evaluated the association between estrogen levels and cognitive function in elderly women. An early study²⁵ found peaks in cognitive complaints and mood disturbances before the age of 50. It suggested that these peaks related to the decrease in estrogen levels. Because little is known about normal midlife changes in women, a large-scale study has recently investigated these in more detail. Its preliminary findings were surprising.⁴⁵ Contrary to earlier views,⁸⁵ heavier women had more menopausal complaints than thin women, which may have been because of reduced tolerance to flushes.95 Also, fewer women complained of symptoms 12 months after the menopause than before it. Menopausal complaints may thus relate not to a decline in estrogen levels, but rather to transient excess estrogen during the transitional period.146

2.3. Objective cognitive function after the menopause

The relationship of subjective complaints to objective test performance is unclear. Halbreich et al.⁶² tested whether agerelated deterioration of performance on objective tests accelerated after the menopause. They found an inverse correlation between age and performance on a number of tests in postmenopausal, but not in younger, women. These results supported their hypothesis. However, large population studies do not show an abrupt decline of cognitive function in women during the fourth or fifth decade, when 95% of the women are perimenopausal.⁸⁴ Further strong evidence against Halbreich's hypothesis is that, in the Atherosclerotic Risk in Communities (ARIC) study,³¹ middle-aged women showed better cognitive performance than men. Elderly men maintain higher E2 and testosterone levels than post-menopausal women.¹⁰⁶ Furthermore, the finding that elderly men (>65 years of age) have a steeper decrement with age than women on several memory tests¹¹ indicates that the menopausal decline in estrogen levels does not necessarily cause cognitive function to decline. However, these studies have not systematically investigated the association between levels of hormones and cognitive function while controlling for potential confounds.

2.4. Post-menopausal hormone levels and cognitive function

Five studies have tested whether higher endogenous hormone levels relate to better cognitive function in healthy elderly women not using HRT (Table 1). The results were inconsistent, but surprisingly they included two inverse associations. The large Study of Osteoporotic Fractures (SOF)²⁰⁴ found that higher E1 levels related to slower information processing [Digit Symbol Substitution Test (DSST) at baseline], even after adjustment for numerous potential confounds. Higher E1 levels also related to greater decline in information processing speed (Trail Making Test: TMT-B) over five years. The SOF²⁰⁴ found no relation between total endogenous E2 and any measure of baseline performance or decline, including the modified Mini-Mental Status Examination (mMMSE). However, in a later report of this group, bioavailable E2 was associated with less cognitive decline as measured with the mMMSE.²⁰¹ No effect of testosterone was found. In contrast, the Rancho Bernardo Cohort (RBC) cross-sectional study found no positive effects on a large battery of tests (including the MMSE) of either total or bioavailable E2. They did report an inverse relation between E2 and Visual Reproduction memory.¹³ This is consistent with findings that elderly men showed a greater decline in memory functions (including Visual Reproduction and verbal memory) than post-menopausal women,^{11,30} despite having higher E2 levels than women. The RBC study¹³ found no significant association between E1 levels and cognition (although a positive association between E1 and verbal memory approached significance, P = 0.07). Interestingly, they found that in women with suspected dementia, testosterone levels were lower. E2 can be converted from testosterone in the brain.^{120,183} The two smaller studies^{30,143} showed no relation between endogenous total E2 or testosterone³⁰ and a range of cognitive variables.

In summary, there is no consistent evidence that low levels of endogenous estrogens related to poor cognitive performance in the elderly, but it has been suggested that bioavailable E2 is a more relevant variable than total E2 to predict cognitive change over time.²⁰¹

3. STUDIES OF THE EFFECT OF HORMONE REPLACEMENT THERAPY ON COGNITION IN HEALTHY POST-MENOPAUSAL WOMEN

In the United States, about 20% (ranging from 5% to 50%) of menopausal women use HRT to treat menopausal symptoms.^{21,95} HRT reduces menopausal problems such as hot flushes, night sweats and osteoporosis,^{57,184} but is not indicated clinically to maintain cognitive function. While natural hormone levels do not seem to show a clear positive association with cognition (Section 2.4), this does not rule out the possibility that higher estrogen levels due to HRT maintain or enhance cognitive functions. For instance, one observational study that reported positive effects of both total E2 and bioavailable E2 levels⁴² did not exclude HRT users from the overall analyses (Table 1).

Analysing HRT effects has several advantages over simply correlating estrogen levels with cognition. It can partly unconfound effects of hormonal loss and ageing, it permits an experimental approach, and it boosts hormone

Author	Year	n	Subjects	Age	Outcome	Adjusted	Exclusion
Yaffe <i>et al.</i>	1998	532	PM, women	72 (5)	Neg association E1 with DSST (at baseline),TMT-B decline at 5 years FU. No association E2.No association with MMSE. 7 AD at FU: no diff E2/E1	Age, education, depression, stroke history, alcohol consumption, weight, weight change since age 50	< 65 years of age, black, bilateral hip replacement, dementia, HRT use
Yaffe et al.	2000	425	Healthy women	72 (5)	Bioavailable and non-protein- bound E2 had positive association with mMMSE, T had no effect	Age, education, BMI, HRT use, history surgical menopause, baseline cognitive score	< 65 years of age, black, bilateral hip replacement, dementia
Barret-Connor	1999	393	Healthy elderly women, middle-high SES	74 (55–89)	No association E2/E1: Blessed, MMSE, BSRT, Visual Reprod, Fluency, TMT-B (only adj. effects: MMSE, below cutpoint: T levels 2×lower, low E2 higher Visual Repro)	Age, education, BMI, alcohol, smoking	< 55, institutionalized, HRT use
Polo-Kantola <i>et al</i> .	1998	66	PM, healthy women	56 (47–65)	No association of E2: Paired Associates, Object Recall, Naming, Digit Span, Block Design, DSST, BVRT	Equal age, education, SES, marital status, employment, subjective health	Pre-menopausal, head injury, neurological, cardiovascular, endocrinological, mental disease, hyperlipidaemia, malignancies, drug abuse, abnormal sensory, HRT use
Carlson and Sherwin	1998	86	Men (31), women using HRT (14), non-users (41)	72 (6)	No correlation E2, T, DHEAS: with Paragraph Recall, Paired Associates, BSRT, Visual Reproduction and memory HRT and men > non-users: Digit	HRT, higher SES and education (covariate), equal age	< 65 years of age, major acute medical or psychiatric illness (stroke, recent heart disease, diabetes, vascular disorders, psychiatric disease,drugs)
					Span; women > men : Word Fluency. No effect of duration of HRT use		
Barret-Connor	1999	1351	Men (551), women (800)	76 (7)	Men steeper decline on Buschke's, Heaton Visual Reproduction, Fluency. No gender effect on MMSE, serial 7's, world backward, Blessed, TMT-B	Age, education, depression, estrogen use (stratification hypertension, stroke, myocardial history)	Black, lower social class, non- ambulatory
Included HRT users: Paganini <i>et al.</i>	1996	214	PM, healthy women	80 (6)	Neg association P on Clock Drawing, no association E2 or HRT use	Age, weight, height, P treatment and levels, cholesterol levels, acetaminophen use	Black, lower social class, surgical menopause, myocardial infarction, angina, stroke, diabetes
Drake <i>et al</i> .	2000	39	Healthy, non-demented elderly women	79 (7)	High E2: verbal del. recall, TMT- A; low E2: visual memory, line orientation, visual span; low E1: word association, line orientation; High T: Fluency, Word association, TMT-A; low T: visual span backward, P no effect	acetaminophen use 3 current ERT, 21 past users, 19 never users: age, educ., depression, HRT use, practice effect (testsession) controlled	Dementia (CDR), age <65

Table 1. Epidemiological studies of hormone levels (estrone/estradiol/progesterone/testosterone) and gender and cognitive function in healthy elderly subjects

BMI, body mass index; CDR, clinical dementia rating; DHEAS, dihydroxyepiandrosterone; FU, follow-up; P, progesterone; PM, post-menopausal; SES, socio-economic status; T, testosterone.

levels and so avoids "floor effects" (see Section 2.4). We identified 32 studies (18 epidemiological and 14 experimental/clinical trials) which investigated the effect of HRT on cognitive function in healthy elderly women (see Tables 1– 3). Overall, 24 studies found one or more positive effects of HRT on cognition, eight found no effects and none found negative effects. At first sight, this overall pattern seems to indicate strongly that HRT favourably affects cognitive functions.

3.1. Selectivity of effects of hormone replacement therapy on specific tests of cognitive function

A major consideration which weakens the overall impression that HRT may improve cognition is that of the total number of tests in these studies, less than half (45%) showed a positive effect of HRT. One explanation for this could be that HRT selectively affects specific cognitive functions. To test this possibility, we initially divided the tests into memory and non-memorial categories. Twenty-one of 44 tests of memory (48%) and 24 of 51 non-memorial tests (47%) were positive. Also, two tests of overall cognitive function [the MMSE in three of four studies and the Blessed Information Memory and Concentration (BIMC) in one of two studies] showed effects of HRT. There is no evidence of specificity at this level.

Sherwin¹⁶⁴ has proposed that HRT selectively enhances verbal memory. Meta-analyses could be done only over a limited number of studies, as many did not show the actual data to assess the Weighted Mean Difference (WMD) between HRT users and non-users. The test for the heterogeneity of studies is displayed by χ^2 . Meta-analyses showed significant positive overall effects on the following verbal memory tests. Paragraph immediate recall [WMD = 4.15,95% confidence interval (C.I.) = 2.58-5.71] and delayed recall [WMD = 3.16, 95% C.I. = 0.98-5.34; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(2) = 0.63$, P = 0.73], the Buschke Selective Reminding Test (BSRT) immediate recall (WMD = 2.51, 95%C.I. = 0.88-4.14) and delayed recall (WMD = 0.69, 95%) C.I. = 0.18 - 1.19), Paired Associate memory immediate recall (WMD = 2.06, 95% C.I. = 0.48 - 3.64, all z > 2.5, P < 0.01).For almost all of the tests that had a significant z-score, the test for heterogeneity (χ^2 test) was also significant. This indicates that the evidence for HRT's beneficial effect on verbal memory is quite inconsistent. The fact that there was no effect on Paired Associates delayed recall [WMD=0.23, 95% C.I. = -0.57 to 1.04; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(2) = 2.77$, P = 0.25, z = 0.57, P = 0.6], a classic test of verbal memory, reinforces the inconsistency of HRT's effect.

Two of the above studies^{30,142} also provided data of a test of non-verbal memory (the Visual Reproduction test) and both were negative [WMD = 1.32, 95% C.I. = -0.90 to 3.53; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(1) = 1.99$, P = 0.16, z = 1.17, P = 0.2]. Therefore, the WMD indicates that HRT has selective effects on verbal memory. However, these meta-analyses may over-estimate HRT's effect on verbal memory, because studies that had non-significant effects were less likely to report their data in a form that we could include in our analyses. Also, several studies used different tests for the same cognitive function or used different parameters of the same tests, which made it impossible to include these in metaanalyses. To avoid this limitation of the meta-analytic method, we further investigated the selectivity of HRT by comparing the proportions of positive tests of verbal and non-verbal memory (Tables 2 and 3). Twelve of 28 tests (43%) of verbal memory (when including Paragraph recall, Paired Associates and word list tests) were positive, compared to only three of 14 tests (21%) of non-verbal memory. Overall, word list recall showed an effect only in four of 11 studies, but there were differences between different word lists. While the BSRT only showed an effect in one of four studies, the Californian Verbal Learning Test (CVLT) was found to be sensitive to HRT's effect in two of three studies. Other word lists used were not well known or described tests.59,61,93,152 Also, different tests of non-verbal memory give different results. While the Visual Reproduction of the Wechsler Memory Scale (WMS) was not affected in four studies, the Benton Visual Retention Test (BVRT), another test of nonverbal memory, was significantly better in HRT users in two of four studies.^{148,149} These two large epidemiological studies employed a different scoring method than the two experimental studies^{144,185} that found no effect, which made it impossible to compare them using meta-analyses. Hence, the data do not clearly support Sherwin's hypothesis, but also do not provide firm grounds for its rejection. However, there is evidence that HRT affects cognitive functions other than verbal memory (see below).

Sherwin's hypothesis¹⁶⁴ predicts that HRT enhances verbal memory, but that it should not affect other stages of information processing. Existing data refute this latter prediction. Twenty-four of 51 tests (47%) of non-memorial functions (speed of information processing, visuospatial skills, abstract reasoning, etc.) were reported to show positive effects of HRT. HRT was found to reduce reaction times on 13 of 22 parameters tested. However, some speed of information processing tests seem insensitive to HRT. For instance, the DSST, a test of general speed of information processing, showed an effect only in one of five studies and the TMT-B, a test of attention, showed no effect at all in six studies. HRT enhanced focused attention on some tests (Stroop test in three of five studies), but showed no effect on other specific attention tests.^{46,158} Visuospatial abilities improved (Clock Drawing, Block Design, etc.) on three of seven parameters employed. Also, abstract reasoning was enhanced in four of six studies. We thus conclude that HRT can enhance a wide range of functions and its effects are not specific to verbal memory.

The above overview makes it clear that HRT had more positive effects on cognitive tests than could occur by chance alone. However, even for verbal memory, which showed the highest proportion of positive effects, more than 50% of this type of tests used in studies showed no effect of HRT. Moreover, no tests gave unanimously positive results except Paragraph Recall. The possibility that some verbal memory tests, such as Paragraph Recall, are particularly sensitive to HRT is interesting for three reasons. Firstly, these tests have high face validity as ecologically sound measures of useful day-to-day memory. Secondly, Paragraph recall depends more than other verbal memory tests (such as the word list tests) on contextual processing. Craik and Byrd³⁶ have shown that elderly subjects perform poorly on tasks with little environmental or contextual support. The hippocampus may subserve contextual processing¹⁹⁴ and the hippocampal func-tion deteriorates early in AD.¹⁷³ Thirdly, both Paragraph Recall and verbal Fluency decline in dementia.^{70,128,178} The Fluency showed an effect of HRT in three of five studies.

Table 2. Epidemiological studies of the effect of hormo	one replacement therapy us	se on cognitive function in h	ealthy elderly post-menopausal women

Author	Year	п	% users	Age	Design	Tests	Outcome	Adjusted	Exclusion
Barrett-Connor et al.	1993	800	34	77 (7)	FU 16 years	Memory (BSRT, Visual Reproduction, Fluency), attention (Blessed, TMT-B), MMSE	HRT no effect 1/6 tests, Fluency only after 20 years use	Age, education, current /past use, duration of use, dose	Hospitalization?
Robinson	1994	144	50	67 (7)	Cross-sect	Memory (word recall, Name-face recall)	HRT positive effect 1/2 tests, Name recall (HRT users more variance)	Matched for age, education, approximately equal: depression (GDS), MMSE, Vocabulary score (no check for duration)	Use insulin, psychotrophic med, < 27 MMSE
Kampen and Sherwin	1994	71	39	65 (5)	Cross-sect	Memory (Paragraph Recall, Paired Associates, word recall BSRT), language, attention, visuospatial memory	HRT positive effect 1 (Paragraph)/14 tests, 2/6 parameters (one-tailed testing)	Equal age, education, SES, martial status, age at menopause, more surgical menop users than non-users (no check for duration)	Age <55, post-menopausal <2 years, history head injury, stroke, heart attack, alcoholism, drug/psychother. depression
Kimura	1995	54	61	58 (2)?	Mean on/off vs controls	Verbal fluency (= making sentences, color naming), perceptual speed, articulatory/motor, visuospatial, interference, verbal memory (word recall)	HRT (CEE) positive effect overall on all 10 test scores, no duration effect	Matched age, education, vocabulary score, no corr. duration of use, equal years since menopause, surgery as covariates, no effect on mood	Age <50, post-menopausal <1 year, major health problems, use other confounding medication
Szklo et al.	1996	6110	18 (natural), 49 (surgical)	57 (6)	FU 3 years	Memory (word recall: DWR, Fluency), speed (DSST)	HRT no effect 1/3 tests, Fluency only in younger (<58 years), surgical menopausal women, duration effect (only in current users)	Age, race, education, marital status, subjective health, depression, smoking, drinking, hypertension, diabetes, fibrogen, BMI, sport, years since menopause	History of stroke or TIA, use antipsychotic medication
Schmidt <i>et al</i> .	1996	210	50	60 (6)	Cross-sect	Visuospatial and verbal memory (LGT-3), STM (Digit Span), abstract reasoning (Wisconsin), attention (Alterskonzentrat.), speed (TMT, CRT), visuopractical (Purdue)	HRT > abstract reasoning + visuopractical 2/8 tests (attent./RT), WHI lower in users, no relation WHI and cognition	Age, education, blood pressure, self-reported activation (no association WHI and test performance, duration effect for WHI)	Awareness of study reason, <45, age >75, neuropsychiatric/neurological problems, disease, dementia, drug abuse, CNS med, lab abnorm
Paganini-Hill and Henderson	1996	292	41	80 (6)	Cross-sect	Visuoconstruction (Clock Drawing)	HRT no effect 0/1 test, neg effect P; abnormal clocks: age effect	Adjusted for age (no check for duration)	Surgical menopause, myocardial infarction, angina, stroke, diabetes
Resnick et al.	1997	288	40	65 (10)	FU 2 years	Memory/ visuoconstruction (BVRT)	HRT less errors 1/1 test; FU: performance maintained. No duration effect	Age (matched, 10-year age bands), education as covariate	Age <40, use vaginal creams, dementia, health < good?
Jacobs <i>et al</i> .	1998	727	5 (current) 11 (ever)	74 (7)	FU 2.5 years	Memory (word recall:Buscke; word finding: Naming), abstract reasoning	HRT pos effect all tests $3/3$, women using >1 year: better	Age, education, ethnicity, ApoE genotype, sample	Dementia, Parkinson's disease, stroke
Resnick <i>et al.</i>	1998	32	46	66 (6)	Cross-sect	Memory (BVRT, word recall CVLT, Fluency, Naming, prospective, Digit Span), speed (TMT-A, B), mental rotations (Card Rotations), MRI/PET (verbal + figural recognition tests)	HRT pos effect 4/10 (memory tests:CVLT, BVRT, recognition memory (2 tests) PET brain activation	Matched for age, education, vocabulary score (no check for duration)	Age <55, disease (CNS/ severe cardiac/metastatic cancer), left handedness

Table 2 (continued)

Author	Year	п	% users	Age	Design	Tests	Outcome	Adjusted	Exclusion
Matthews <i>et al</i> .	1999	9651	14% (27% past users)	72 (5)	FU 4–6 years	Overall cognition (mMMSE) attention/speed (TMT-B, DSST)	HRT current/past use > MMSE (especially in low educ/older age), DSST (use: >10 yrs better performance < 5 yrs) 2/3 tests	Age, education, functional limitations, depression, (stroke). No effect current HRT use on cognitive decline, effect past use on MMSE and TMT-B decline	Age <65 years, black women, disabled, bilateral hip replacement
Steffens et al.	1999	2338	54 (ever) (of which 29% current)	75 (7)	Cross-sect	Overall cognitive performance (3MSE)	HRT pos 1/1 (3MSE) current/	Age, education, activity limitation, ApoE genotype, depression, head injury. No evidence for effect of duration (1-, 2-, 5-year cutpoint)	Age <65 years, dementia, stroke, black women
Hogervorst et al.	1999	342	7	55 (6)	Cross-sect	Memory (word recall CVLT), simple and complex speed of information processing (Stroop/TMT A- C)	HRT positive effect 1/3 tests, simple speed (sensorimotor)	Adjusted for age, education, subj. and objective health (no check for duration)	Medical conditions that interfere with cognition (CNS/CVA/tumors/ neurological/ psychosis/ psychotropic med)
Yaffe et al.	2000	2716	11% current, 12% past users	71 (5)	FU 6 years	Overall cognitive decline (change 3MSE)	HRT pos effect 1/1 (3MSE) decline only in ApoE4 neg women, not in ApoE4 carriers, though carotid atherosclerosis?	ApoEe4, interaction ApoEe4×HRT, age, education, race, stroke history both as intercept term and interacted with time	< 65 years of age, use of P, move out of area, not able to give informed consent
Rice et al.	2000	837	16% current E only, 8% E + MPA	71 (5)	FU 2 years	CASI change (= MMSE + HDS) 9 subscores: orientation, language, drawing, Fluency, short and long term verbal memory, mental tracking, attention, abstract reasoning	HRT E users (mainly CEE) CASI change > HRT never users > HRT E + MPA (worse), better Fluency, Abstract Reasoning (E + P: decline mental tracking, surgical < natural menopause) 2/9 tests	Adjusted for age, education, language spoken, surgical menopause, baseline CASI score (no check for duration). Also check depression, income, health check-ups, history cancer	< 65 years of age, <50% Japanese ancestry, dementia at baseline
Grodstein	2000	2138	33% current, 35% past users	74 (70–78)	FU 21 years (5 years between use assess/testing)	General test (TICS), 10 word list recall, story recall (immediate and delayed) and verbal fluency by telephone	HRT positive effect 1/4 (Animal Fluency), better with use >5 years, no diff E, E +P	Adjusted for age at interview, age at menopause, eduction, high blood pressure history, diabetes, vit E use, NSAIDS use, BMI, smoking, antidepressant use, mental health indez and energy- fatigue index	Dementia, premenopausal status, cardiovascular disease
Verghese et al.	2000	35	10 users vs 25 non users	75 (8)	Case-control	BIMC, WAIS-R VIQ, vocabulary subtest, Block Design, Clock Drawing	HRT positive effect 3/14 tests (Block Design, Clock Drawing, BIMC)	Matched age, education, (HRT slightly higher depression)	Dementia, depression, no surgical menopause (BSO and hysterecomy)

attent, attention; BMI, body mass index; BSO, bilateral salpingo oopherectomy; CASI, Cognitive Abilities Screening Instrument; Cross-sect, cross-sectional; CRT, choice reaction time; CVA, cardiovascular accident; DWR, delayed word recall; educ, education; FU, follow-up; GDS, geriatric depression scale; MPA, medroxyprogestrone acetate; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; NSAIDS, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs; PET, positron emission tomography; RT, reaction times; STM, short-term memory; TIA, transient ischaemic attack; TICS, telephone interview for cognitive status; WAIS-R VIQ, Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-revised version, verbal intelligence quotient; WHI, white matter hyperintensity.

Table 3. Experimental studies and clinical trials with hormon	e replacement therapy in healthy elderly post-menopausal women

Author	Year	п	Age	Menopause	Exclusion	Design	Bli	Pla	Ra	Dur	HRT	Dose	Test	Outcome	Subjective
Rauramo	1975	56 ooph/ 88 (incl con)		Surgical menopausal (BSO/TAH)	Not available for testing	Parallel	n	n	n	6 months	E2	2 mg	Memory (Integrative memory test); Speed (SRT; CRT; Letter Cancellation); Logical reasoning (Raven Progressive matrices)	No effect HRT 0/5. Depression HRT > con (con = only hysterectomy, were younger)	Ooph > con: tearful, more neurovegative (flushes/ perspiration/tachycard/dyspnoe headache/sleep disturbances) + nervous sympt (irritable/tired/ tense/distressed), HRT = con
Vanhulle and Demol	1976	26	57.6	Healthy post-menop nuns	Post-menopausal <2 years, somatic problems, tranquillizer use	Parallel	у	у	у	3 months	E3	4 mg	Memory (BVRT; Digit Span; Visuospatial learning: Rey); Speed/Concentration (DSST; calculations; Vigilance test; Bourdon-Wiersma)	HRT > placebo alertness/attention; no effect HRT on memory, concentration 2/7	No difference symptoms (VOE except less tiredness in HRT group (trends flush/sweats). Subjects had high education
edor-Freyberg	1977a	25	55 (47–67)	Post-menop outpatients gynaecol clinic	Hospitalization needed, history mental illness	Single	У	у	n	1,6 months	E2 + P	2 mg 23 days, then 1 mg 24–28, P 13–22	Speed/ concentration (CRT, Letter cancellation (vigilance: simple or with memory load); KVT; Stroop (simple: color naming, interference); attention test: STM/reasoning: RT/error	HRT not 1 month, 6 months > CRT, Stroop interference,error attention, memory load (not simple versions) 4/9	All symptoms improved (sleep, fatigue, anxiety, depression, irritability, restlessness conc/memory problems), less neurotic, more extrovert (EPI), less depressed (HDS), or distressed
edor-Freyberg	1977b	21		Post-menop patients (many symptoms)	History mental disease	Parallel	У	у	У	3 months	E2	2 mg	Speed/ concentration (Letter cancellation; KVT; Stroop; CRT; attention test: STM/reasoning)	HRT > placebo on all tests (9 parameters) 9/9	All symptoms improved (sleep fatigue, anxiety, depression, irritability, restlessness conc/ memory problems), less neuro more extrovert (EPI), less depressed (HDS), or distressed
ackman <i>et al.</i>	1977	18	29–68	Mix: 10 BSO/8 post-menop. patients with symptoms	Liver/renal/hypertension/ cardiac failure/malignancy/ thrombosis/HRT use	Parallel	у	у	у	6 months	Piperazine E1	1.5 mg	Memory (Guild memory test)	No effect HRT 0/1	HRT improved flushes and sw (4/9 plac), vaginal/urinary syn and insomnia, no difference in overall symptom improvemen anxiety, depression, lassitude, memory problems. Bleeding ii 3/9 women
herwin	1988	50	45.4	Surgical menopausal (BSO/TAH) healthy	Not healthy (mental/physiol) problems, <9 years education	Crossover	У	у	У	3 months	E2 (i.m.) T (i.m.)		Memory (Digit Span; Paragraph Recall); Speed (Clerical speed); Abstract reasoning	HRT (T/E2) > placebo on all tests (ANCOVA, age as covar) 4/4	No symptom change measured
herwin et al.	1990	12	47	Surgical menopausal (BSO/TAH) healthy	Not healthy (mental/physiological problems)	Parallel	у	у	у	2 months	E2 (I.M.)	10 mg/month	Verbal memory (Paragraph Recall, Paired Associates); Visual Reproduction Memory (WMS)	HRT > placebo on verbal memory, no effect on visual memory 2/3	No symptom change measured
oebel et al.	1995	89	> 69	Healthy post-menop.	< 69 years of age, disease/smoking	Parallel	у	у	у	2, 4, 8 months	CEE (+MPA)	0.625	Speed (Trial Making Test:TMT-B)	No effect HRT 0/1	No effect HRT on postural stability (to reduce falls in ele women)
hilips and Sherwin	1992	19	48 (5)	Surgical menopausal (BSO/TAH-benign)	Not healthy (mental/physiological problems), malignancies, HRT use	Parallel	у	у	у	2 months	E2 (I.M.)	10 mg/month	Verbal memory (Paragraph Recall; Paired Associate learning; Digit Span); Visual Reproduction memory (WMS)	HRT > placebo: verbal memory (not Digit Span), no effect HRT visual memory 2/4	Menopausal index and mood (MAACL): no difference, excet flushes (also negative correlati with verbal memory); corr E1/ with Paired associates
itkoff <i>et al.</i>	1991	36		Hysterectomized, asymptom.	Medical illness, HRT use, medication	Parallel	у	у	у	3 months	CEE	0.6/1.2 mg	Memory (STM = Digit Span); Speed (DSST)	No effect HRT 0/2	no change MMPI, profile adaptation to life (emotions/ v being/ drug abuse/ physical symptoms/ relationships/ activ BDI (depression) improved
blo-Kantola <i>et al</i> .	1998	62		Hysterectomized, healthy	Medical and mental disease, premenopausal status (8 excl)	Crossover	у	у	у	3 months, 1 wash-out	E2 (transdermal)	2.5 mg/day or 0.05 mg/day	Memory (Digit Span, BVRT) Speed/ Alertness (Stroop, Vigilance (letter cancelation), RT, PASAT, DSST, subtraction)	No effect HRT/ E2 levels 0/8	Depression (BDI) no difference
aywitz <i>et al</i> .	1999	46	51 (33–61)		Not healthy, lefthandedness, IQ < 85, pre-menopausal status	Crossover	у	у	у	2 1days, 14 wash	CEE	1.25 mg	Memory (Word and token (non verbal) recall); fMRI	No effect HRT on tests 0/2; HRT effect on hemisphere encoding/ retreival assymmetry (fMRI)	No symptoms measured
ogervorst et al.	1999	22	54 (3)	Healthy	< 45 years, health problems, post-menop <1 year, drug abuse, use psychoactiv.med	Parallel	n	n	n	12 months	E2 + P	2 mg	Memory (Word recall)	HRT positive effect (WS) 1/1, blindness was not maintained (spotting)	HRT > con activation, emotio vulnerability, cognitive complaints, flushes, quality o sleep after 12 months. HRT = psychosomatic complaints

492

Author	Year		Age	<i>n</i> Age Menopause	Exclusion	Design	Bli Pla	a Ra	Design Bli Pla Ra Dur	HRT	Dose	Test	Outcome	Subjective
Wolf et al.	6661	38	68	Healthy	Medical illnes, HRT use, psychoactive, glucocorticosteroids	Parallel y y	y Y		2 weeks	E2 (transdermal)	0.1 mg/4 days	0.1 mg/4 days Verbal memory (Paired word recall, Fluency), Visuospatial memory, mental rotation. Speed (Stroop)	No effect HRT 0/3	No group effect with ANOVA (mod as covariate), baseline diff HRT group, practice effects, median split E2: within HRT group: no diff age, edue, BMI, verbal recall batter, low E2 lower mood, no corr mood/ memory. Blind check ok
BDI, Beck de _l Magnetic Ro MMPI, Min	ression sonance nesota n	inventor Magin Jultiple	ry; Bli, bl ig; HDS, personali	lind; BMI, body ma Hamilton Depressic ity inventory; ooph,	ss index; BSO, bilateral on Scale; i.m., intramus oopherectomized; P, p	salpingo cular inje rogestror	oopher ction; F he/proge	rectom KVT, F sstager	y; CRT, c conzentrat n; PASAT	hoice reactio ions Verlags , Paced Audi	n time; Dur, Test; MAA tory Serial /	duration; E3, estriol; EPI CL, multiple affect adjecti Additions Test; Pla, place	Eysenck personality ve check list; MPA, bo-controlled; post-n	BDI, Beck depression inventory; Bli, blind; BMI, body mass index; BSO, bilateral salpingo oopherectomy; CRT, choice reaction time; Dur, duration; E3, estriol; EPI, Eysenck personality inventory; fMRI, functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging; HDS, Hamilton Depression Scale; i.m., intramuscular injection; KVT, Konzentrations Verlags Test; MAACL, multiple affect adjective check list; MPA, medroxyprogestrone acetate; MMPI, Minnesota multiple personality inventory; ooph, oopherectonized; P, progestrone/progestragen; PASAT, Paced Auditory Serial Additions Test; Pla, placebo-controlled; post-menop, post-menopausal; Ra,

Table 3 (continued)

andomized; RT, reaction times; SRT, simple reaction time; STM, short-term memory; T, testosterone; TAH, total abdominal hysterectomy; VOEG, Subjective health questionnaire; WS, within subjects.

These considerations are consistent with the possibility that HRT could prevent dementia (Section 4).

It may be that there are specific factors that explain the inconsistencies between studies, such as the study design, subject selection, lack of power, dosage, type or duration. We will now examine these issues.

3.2. Epidemiological vs experimental studies

A major design factor, which a priori we might expect to account for differences between studies, is that some were epidemiological and others were experimental. In epidemiological studies (Table 2), women almost always used HRT for non-cognitive reasons, so this type of study is more ethical and less sensitive to expectation bias. However, these studies are only correlational and cannot control rigorously for confounding factors, such as prior health, medication compliance, dose and type of HRT, and mood of subjects. An important prospective study by Matthews et al.¹¹² found that women who started using HRT after the menopause were already more healthy before it (in terms of blood pressure, cholesterol levels, plasma insulin, weight, alcohol use and exercise) than those who were non-users of HRT after menopause. Another study reported that women who enter HRT trials may have fewer baseline cardiovascular risk factors than the general population.⁶⁹ Also, women who use HRT are generally younger and have higher levels of education and socio-economic status than non-users.¹² These factors could introduce a systematic bias into the results of epidemiological studies. Indeed, existing data contain clear evidence of this. The proportion of epidemiological studies which yielded a positive result overall (17 of 18) was higher than that of the experimental studies (seven of 14) $[\chi^2(1) = 8.30, P = 0.004]$. This indicates that some systematic bias differentiates the epidemiological and experimental studies. Experimental studies or clinical trials have often controlled for the confounds mentioned above (see Table 3). However, ethical and economic considerations have led to small, short-term trials in highly motivated subjects who may have been biased by expectancy effects. The strengths and weaknesses of these two kinds of studies (epidemiological and experimental/clinical) are complementary. So where there are discrepancies or inconsistencies between the results of one type of study, work from the other type may help to determine the reason.

3.3. Study design and power

The study design and statistical methods can influence whether effects of HRT appear. Epidemiological studies often use parallel or between-subjects designs that require large groups to show treatment effects. Sample size is important because it determines statistical power. However, the possibility that the experimental studies did not detect effects of HRT because they were smaller than the epidemiological studies (Mann–Whitney z = -3.95, P < 0.0001) seems unlikely because overall study outcome did not relate to sample size (Mann–Whitney z = -0.91, P = 0.38). Experimental designs that tested HRT effects within subjects can detect very slight changes. For example, the Digit Span (a measure of attention and short-term memory retention⁷) was reported to be significantly higher using a within-subject crossover design,¹⁶³ even though the HRT effect was very small (6.7 digits after HRT, compared to 6.4 digits after placebo). Five other studies reported no effects (of which one other was a crossover study).¹⁴⁴ One other parallel groups study reported significant differences, but HRT users had very high mean values (9.64) while non-users were more within the normal range (7.61).³⁰ Meta-analyses of five studies also showed that there was no significant overall effect of HRT on the Digit Span [WMD = -0.22, 95% C.I. = -0.48 to 0.03; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(4) = 28.98$, P = 0.00001, z = 1.73, P = 0.08]. So, although HRT may increase Digit Span, the effect may be too small to be useful.

The statistical analyses in most HRT studies have been suboptimal. Although most measured performance in several cognitive tests, they used univariate analyses and, in some studies, studied cases were not compared to controls. Such analyses may lack power to detect effects that really exist and they cannot test whether HRT has specific or general effects. For example, disregarding significance levels, the study of Resnick et al.¹⁴⁸ found that HRT users had higher mean scores than non-users on 10 of 14 measures. This overall pattern of results approaches significance (binomial P = 0.09), but only four tests were actually significant in univariate analyses. Multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA)180 would have been able to determine if HRT had specific effects on the few tasks that were significant in univariate tests, or if it had overall effects which only passed the threshold for significance in a few univariate tests. The only study to date which has tested the specificity of HRT's effects statistically is that of Kimura.93 She transformed all the data from her tests to zscores and showed that there was an overall treatment effect in a repeated-measures univariate ANOVA. This method does not take into account the likelihood that subjects' scores on the different tests were inter-related, and so lacks power compared to MANOVA. We recommend that future research in this field makes more use of MANOVA to test the specificity of HRT's effects on particular cognitive functions and to increase power.

3.4. Subject selection

The results of epidemiological studies are extremely sensitive to the method of subject sampling. We have already seen that HRT users are atypical in being more educated and healthier even before their menopause.¹¹² This makes it important for studies to control for socio-demographic variables which differ between users and non-users, either directly by matching or indirectly by analysis of covariance.

Education is a major determinant both of HRT use⁹² and of performance on cognitive tests.¹¹¹ Thus, HRT's apparent effects could be merely secondary to a higher educational level in users. The great majority (17/18) of epidemiological studies controlled for education. Perhaps surprisingly, the only one which did not find an effect of HRT¹³⁶ was also the only one which did not control for education. This weakens the notion that HRT's apparent effects mainly reflect preexisting differences in education. In fact, a recent study found the opposite.¹¹¹ It showed that HRT's effects were stronger in women with less education (education×HRT interaction). However, despite their careful analysis of education effects, Matthews *et al.* concluded that it would still be premature to discount the view that education confounds HRT's effect on cognition.

Socio-economic status has independent associations with

both educational level and cognitive performance.¹² HRT users in general have higher levels of education and socioeconomic status, which could give them more access to medical services and healthier lifestyles.¹⁸¹ The only study which controlled rigorously for socio-economic status via subject selection⁸⁶ found an HRT effect in only one of 14 tests, which is the lowest proportion of positive outcomes in any report. The RBC study¹⁰ controlled socio-economic status by restricting its sampling to a single upper middle class community. It too found only a single small effect of HRT. These findings suggest that, with adequate controls for socioeconomic status, HRT's apparent effects on cognition are minimal. Following this line of argument, the use of a random population sample in the Manhattan study⁷⁹ may paradoxically have over-estimated HRT's effects. Its cohort represented a broad population, including subjects of lower socio-economic status. It found the highest proportion of positive effects on cognition of any epidemiological study (all of three). Hence, socio-economic status may have been a major confound of HRT's effect and may have lead to the higher rate of positive outcomes in epidemiological compared to experimental studies.

3.5. Age as a potential confound

Age is an important potential confounding factor, because cognitive functions, duration of low estrogen levels and HRT use all decline with age. Overall, age did not relate to the overall outcome of studies (Mann–Whitney z = -1.49, P = 0.14). However, age may interact with HRT's apparent effects on cognition in two opposite ways, via two contrasting mechanisms. The first mechanism involves tests that do not require fast reactions. Here, younger subjects may be insufficiently impaired to show effects of HRT, due to ceiling effects, so we might expect HRT to show stronger effects in older women. Consistent with this, a recent report by Matthews et al.¹¹¹ confirmed that HRT had stronger effects in older women on the MMSE (a brief battery to assess cognitive function, including verbal memory). Ceiling effects can thus mask HRT's effects on some tests in younger women. They could also help to explain the low proportion of positive experimental studies: subjects were, on average, 16 years younger (overall mean age 52 ± 7) than those (mean age 69 ± 7) in the epidemiological studies (Mann–Whitney z = -4.21, P < 0.0001).

The second mechanism involves tests that require fast, accurate reactions. These are more sensitive to detrimental effects of age¹⁴⁴ and performance shows increasing variance with age.⁸⁴ Therefore, HRT's effects on information processing and attention may be clearer in younger post-menopausal women than in older women. However, there was no overall age difference in the seven studies that showed an HRT effect on the Stroop, DSST, TMT or general reaction time tests when compared to the four studies that showed no effects (Mann–Whitney z = -0.83, P = 0.41). Unfortunately, insufficient data were present to perform proper meta-analyses on information processing slowing with age as a confound.

Existing data are insufficient to enable us to draw clear conclusions on when and how age may mask HRT's effects. However, it is important to be clear on this for two reasons. Firstly, most women use HRT for only a few years after their menopause. Secondly, we wish to assess the potential role of HRT in dementia, which, in the majority of cases, begins after 65 years. At present, there are only two experimental studies, one short term¹⁹⁵ and one long term, that used only one cognitive test,⁵⁴ which both investigated healthy women over 60 using HRT. Neither found an effect in these groups, both of which had an average age of around 69. In summary, at present there is a paucity of studies that investigated the effect of HRT in older women over a longer period of time.

3.6. Surgical menopause and age

Surgically menopausal women have their menopause younger than naturally menopausal women. Nappi et al.¹²⁹ have hypothesized that a surgical menopause could induce a premature start of brain ageing. In support of this view, naturally menopausal women recalled more words on a short-term verbal memory task than surgically menopausal women (also see Ref. 35), in whom better memory related to later surgery. Also in line with Nappi's hypothesis, the ARIC study¹⁷⁹ found effects of current HRT use on one of two verbal memory tests (Word Fluency, but not word recall) only in the younger group of surgically menopausal women. Nappi et al.'s hypothesis has important implications for the three experimental studies^{142,162,163} in which immediate Paragraph Recall was apparently sensitive to HRT, because all those reports used young surgically menopausal women. Also, in the epidemiological study⁸⁶ which found that HRT improved Paragraph Recall, a higher percentage of users than non-users had undergone surgical menopause. Paragraph Recall could thus be sensitive to HRT only in young surgically menopausal women (the mean ages in these four studies were less than in the others: Mann–Whitney z = -2.08, P = 0.04). This conclusion could weaken Sherwin's hypothesis that HRT has specific effects on verbal memory. However, three studies^{93,150,201} reported that HRT's cognitive effects (including effects on Word Fluency and memory) remained significant after adjusting for surgical menopause. It also remains to be seen how and if surgical menopause interacts with the age of testing. The Kame project¹⁵⁰ also found, in older $(71 \pm 5 \text{ years})$ Japanese American women, that those who had undergone surgical menopause had less improvement at follow-up on a battery of global cognitive performance compared to naturally menopausal women. In addition, a recent case control study only investigating older surgical menopausal women (mean age 75 ± 8 years) found protective effects of HRT on the BIMC and two visuopractical tasks, the Block Design and Clock Drawing. These tests have also been reported to be affected in early dementia.¹⁸⁶ Further studies should define whether the effects of HRT on verbal memory and other functions are dependent on the type of menopause and whether this interacts with the age at which cognitive tests take place.

3.7. Treatment duration, type and dose differences

Finally, it is plausible that differences in dose, type or duration of HRT could explain the inconsistencies between studies. The ability to control these factors is a major advantage of experimental trials over epidemiological studies. Five of seven experimental studies which used oral or intramuscular E2 found one or more positive effects on cognition.^{46,72,142,162,163} (but see Refs 144 and 195). In contrast, none of the three studies that used conjugated equine estrogens (CEEs, which mainly consist of E1 sulphate)^{39,54,161} or other E1 preparations⁶¹ found any effects. Brain estrogen receptors are more sensitive to E2 than E1.130 Also, several observational studies reported that raised E1 levels were associated with detrimental effects on cognition (Section 2.4). These findings seem to suggest that CEEs are not effective in enhancing cognitive function in elderly women. However, this may have been related to the type of tests used to investigate CEEs' effect (Digit Span, the DSST and TMT) which, in studies using E2, have also not been found to be very sensitive to pick up effects of HRT. Also, equilin, CEEs' most active ingredient, has been found to positively affect neuronal systems.²² Furthermore, as it is the most widely prescribed drug, it is probable that the great majority of women in the epidemiological studies used CEEs. It is therefore surprising that these studies almost all yielded positive results.

There are three possible explanations for this apparent contradiction. The first is that epidemiological studies were larger and thus sensitive enough to detect smaller effects of CEEs. However, we showed earlier that the size of the studies was not overall related to outcome (Section 3.3). The second is that the women in epidemiological studies used HRT for longer periods and short duration of use may be insufficient to cause effects on cognitive tests.^{144,161} Consistent with the latter possibility, both the RBC¹⁰ and Manhattan⁷⁹ studies found effects of duration of use on the Fluency test. However, the details of their results were inconsistent. The relationship was present in women who had used HRT for one year or more in the Manhattan study,⁷⁹ but for over 20 years in the RBC study.¹⁰ Moreover, the Baltimore Longitudinal Study of Aging¹⁴⁹ and Kimura's⁹³ studies found no duration effect, while some experimental studies found effects of HRT after as little as two months.^{142,163} Hence, duration of HRT use cannot explain the contrasting outcomes of epidemiological and experimental studies. The third explanation is that women in epidemiological studies already have a better health status before they start using HRT (see Section 3.2) and that using HRT (mainly CEEs) in itself does not relate to a better outcome on cognitive tests.¹¹²

One of the most important considerations in prescribing medication is the optimal dose. HRT doses have been optimized to treat post-menopausal conditions other than cognition (e.g. osteoporosis, hot flushes reduction). Experimental studies could, in principle, determine the effective dose (ED₅₀) of HRT for enhancing cognition. Existing experimental studies have produced a wide range of serum estrogen levels. Among observational studies that showed normal E2 levels in HRT users and non-users, only one found that, in a group of users and non-users combined, E2 levels related to better verbal memory (delayed recall word list) and speed of information processing (TMT-A).⁴² Another study combining users and non-users found no effects on Clock Drawing, but their E2 levels were much lower ($16 \pm 28 \text{ pmol}/l^{136}$ compared to $50 \pm 48 \text{ pmol/l}^{42}$). In other studies, HRT produced higher E2 levels in users, but there were no associations between hormone levels and cognitive functions (in pmol/l: users 291, non-users 23;¹⁴⁴ users 116, non-users 28;³⁰ users 124, non-users 38;¹⁹⁵ users 136, non-users 38⁸⁶). However, one¹⁹⁵ of these, while not finding overall effects of estrogen levels or HRT, found that, in a subgroup of HRT users, higher levels of E2 (>109 pmol/l) related to better verbal memory (delayed recall Paired Associates). Only one study142 produced very high E2 levels (a factor of 10 higher compared to the other studies;

users E2: $1839 \pm 10 \text{ pmol/l}$, non-users $128 \pm 25 \text{ pmol/l}$). This study administered E2 injections and also found positive associations of E2 with a verbal memory test (Paired Associates). However, they also reported positive associations of E1 with verbal memory, and there seemed to be baseline differences on the test between users and non-users, so it is not clear that the HRT or high levels of E2 were responsible for the differences in verbal memory.

The possibility that higher doses of HRT producing higher levels of E2 would enhance cognitive function requires further study. However, quite apart from the risks of physical side effects, there is also a risk of detrimental cognitive effects. Two observational studies found that $E2^{13,42}$ and $E1^{42}$ related negatively to Visual memory, line orientation and Visual span backward. Such detrimental effects may be weak because two other studies found no effects of E2 levels on Visual memory.^{30,144}

High levels of E2 seem to be related to route of administration. The two studies that reported strong effects of HRT^{142,163} administered intra-muscular depot injections of E2 (10 mg for one to three months) and showed very high serum levels of estrogens, with large differences between treated cases and controls. The only two clinical trials that delivered low-dose E2 transdermally found no effects on cognitive function,^{144,195} even though, in one,¹⁹⁵ higher E2 levels related to better verbal memory. Thus, the ED_{50} for E2 may be more than that supplied by transdermal or oral dosing. In summary, at present, there is no consistent evidence that higher levels of E2 cause better cognitive performance. However, there is a striking heterogeneity between the E2 levels in different studies, even for non-HRT using controls. The reasons for this are unclear and cloud interpretation of the few studies that exist.

Most of the experimental studies only used estrogens. However, in the general population, HRT usually includes progestagens to reduce endometrial proliferation, which can result in endometrial cancer.^{28,85} It is biologically plausible that progestagens could reverse some positive effects of estrogens on the brain.^{6,94,114,115,155,157} Consistent with this possibility, one study found that women with a progestagen added to their HRT had worse performance than those using unopposed estrogens on mental tracking.¹⁵⁰ The study of the Leisure Cohort¹³⁶ reported that women who performed poorly on a clock drawing task had higher levels of serum progesterone, but their E2 and E1 levels did not differ. The memory component of clock drawing is probably small, compared to the contribution of planning and motor skills. However, this test is of interest for two reasons. Firstly, clock drawing shows impairment in patients with dementia.^{60,174} Secondly, it is biologically plausible that high levels of progesterone opposed effects of E2. In contrast, several studies^{72,86} did not find any detrimental effect of adding a progestagen on cognitive function in healthy post-menopausal women. Other large epidemiological studies reported no differences between estrogen users and combination therapy users on verbal memory (Fluency)⁵⁹ or the mMMSE.²⁰¹ Drake et al.42 also reported no association of progesterone levels with cognitive function. Finally, one of the studies¹⁶³ added testosterone (150 mg) to E2 injections. As mentioned, testosterone can be converted to E2 in the brain (Section 2.4), but in this study testosterone combined with E2 did not give better cognitive performance than E2 alone.

In summary, our review indicates that the cognitive effects

of HRT in healthy women are small and not selective for verbal memory. It remains to be investigated whether supranormal E2 levels (>1000 pmol/l) produced by HRT could induce stronger cognitive effects in elderly women. The possibility that progesterone can significantly impair cognition remains uncertain, but does not seem likely. However, cognition is not the only psychological domain which HRT may alter. We turn next to discuss its other putative psychological actions.

3.8. Indirect effects: expectancy, subjective well being, mood and climacteric symptoms

Several workers have proposed that HRT may indirectly affect cognitive function via expectancy effects, improvement in mood or the alleviation of climacteric symptoms. Expectancy is more important in experimental trials, since women must know the purpose of the study in order to give informed consent. If women in a trial know that its purpose is to investigate HRT effects on cognition or mood, they may expect changes in those areas. To counter such expectancy effects, it is important to maintain double-blind conditions. However, this is difficult due to withdrawal bleeding after one month of HRT, especially in relatively young post-menopausal women. While this is not the case for surgically menopausal women,142,163,166 the reduction in flushes and night sweats can unmask participants' blindness to their treatment. Expectancy could have a large impact on the subjective measures of well being and mood. For example, two randomized "doubleblind" placebo-controlled trials^{28,192} showed that scores on some quality of life variables improved equally with both HRT and placebo. Thus, expectancy effects may enhance performance in placebo controls in experimental studies and so tend to mask any effects of HRT. This mechanism could help to explain the lower proportion of experimental studies that yielded a positive outcome.

HRT could enhance cognition indirectly by improving mood.²⁰⁴ Arguing against this, several reviews^{135,139} concluded that evidence for HRT as a treatment for depressed mood or dysphoria is weak in naturally post-menopausal women. Table 3 shows that HRT has inconsistent effects on mood in healthy women. It had no effect in five studies, ^{61,140,142,144,185} enhanced mood in four, ^{39,46,72,195} but impaired it in one.147 Controlling for depression in the analyses of large studies did not change the outcome of HRT's effect.^{59,201} Also, in one study,¹⁹⁵ high E2 related to better memory independent of mood. Overall, there is no consistent evidence that HRT's apparent effects on cognition are merely secondary to changes in mood. Some authors suggested that adding progestagens has detrimental effects on mood and hence indirectly on cognition.38,107,165 Others found no evidence for this view.^{72,86,99} A large controlled study⁵⁷ investigating unopposed estrogens and combination therapy also found no compelling evidence for differential effects of various hormone replacement combinations on self-reported cognitive function, anxiety or affect. Hence, we conclude that it is unlikely that HRT (unopposed or combination) affects cognitive function through the enhancement of mood.

The "domino theory"²⁸ proposes that cognitive dysfunction in menopausal women may result from hot flushes and night sweats impairing sleep.¹² In line with this theory, one doubleblind study³⁹ found that, in asymptomatic women, CEEs had minimal effects on cognition (only one scale—"income management"—improved). Further evidence supporting the "domino theory" was that hot flushes related inversely to memory scores.¹⁴² However, other evidence weighs against the "domino theory". Firstly, in Phillips and Sherwin's study¹⁴² there were no differences between HRT users and non-users with respect to sleep difficulties. Secondly, in another study,⁹⁹ HRT improved all assessments of the quality of life (health, psychological and social well being) superior to symptomatic treatment of hot flushes (veralipride, 100 mg/ day). Finally, direct testing of whether climacteric symptoms or mood relate to cognitive function were negative in two studies.^{143,195} Thus, the "domino theory" cannot account for impaired cognitive function in menopausal women.

3.9. Summary of the effects of hormone replacement therapy in healthy elderly women

In summary, we conclude that the cognition-enhancing effects of HRT in healthy post-menopausal women are small and inconsistent. They are not specific to verbal memory, nor are they due to improvement of mood, or the reduction of climacteric symptoms. There are significant differences in outcomes between epidemiological and experimental studies that may be due to confounding HRT effects, including a variety of factors, such as age, socio-economic status, prior differences in health status, surgical menopause, the type of HRT and expectancy effects.

There is, at present, a paucity of studies investigating longterm effects of HRT in older (60 +) healthy women. Two large controlled trials are currently under way, the WISDOM¹⁹⁹ and WHIMS.¹⁶⁸ These should answer whether HRT has an effect in older women. Unfortunately, these studies both use CEEs, which contains mainly E1 sulphate. CEEs have not been found to improve cognitive function in other studies (see Section 3.7). In fact, increasing E1 levels may even impair cognitive function (see Section 2.4 and below). These studies will also investigate whether HRT could protect against dementia. In the next section, we will appraise the available evidence for this idea.

4. STUDIES OF THE EFFECTS OF HORMONE REPLACEMENT THERAPY ON COGNITION IN WOMEN WITH DEMENTIA

We turn now to discuss the potential roles of HRT as a prophylaxis against and treatment for dementia. Dementia is characterized clinically by progressive memory impairment and disturbances of other cognitive functions.^{83,118} AD is the most frequent cause of dementia. A major difficulty in all studies of AD is that of making the diagnosis. A definite diagnosis requires *post mortem* analysis of brain tissue.¹¹⁸ Many other disorders can masquerade as AD, especially vascular dementia (VaD), the second most common dementia. The distinction between AD and VaD is often very difficult *in vivo*.³⁴

Women have a higher risk for AD (but not VaD) than men.⁹⁶ As mentioned earlier, elderly men have much higher levels of E2 and of testosterone, which can be converted to E2 in the brain.¹⁰⁶ In post-menopausal women, estrogen levels drop to almost non-significant levels. If estrogen levels affect the progression in AD, then men with AD should retain better cognitive performance than women not using HRT. Several studies have compared men and women with AD on cognitive tests. One⁴¹ analysed 444 AD cases. The 270 women had worse performance on the AD assessment scale (ADAS-Cog) than the men, controlled for age and education. The AD women using HRT did not differ from the men. In another study,⁶⁵ women with AD were worse on several verbal tasks (naming and fluency) than men with dementia, whereas control females were better at these tasks than control men. A later study found that AD women using HRT were even better on the Digit Span and the Token test than AD men matched for age, education and duration of dementia symptoms.⁶⁶ While in healthy elderly women an estrogen deficiency is not related to a decline in cognitive performance (see Section 2.4), it may be that demented men and women on HRT retain more verbal skills than women not using HRT during the initial stages of the process.⁶⁵

4.1. Estrogen levels in women with Alzheimer's disease

The evidence for estrogen deficiency in women with dementia compared to controls is inconsistent (Table 4). Meta-analyses showed that women with AD had lower levels of total E2 than controls (WMD = -8.73, 95% C.I. = -9.58to -7.87, z = 20, P < 0.0001). However, the heterogeneity was also very high [heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(6) = 544.39$, P < 0.0001], suggesting that comparability between studies was low. Two studies found higher levels in patients, 13,73 two found higher levels in controls^{49,109} and four found no significant difference.^{29,37,75,204} The reasons for the discrepancies between studies are unclear. Some studies may not have adequately diagnosed their cases.13 However, studies that controlled for many factors and diagnosed their subjects carefully still came up with different results.^{73,109} Table 4 shows that one of the major differences between studies is the overall E2 level, which sometimes differs by more than a factor of 3. This may be because different assays were used, with variable sensitivity and specificity. Remarkably, in these studies the difference in E2 levels in controls was larger than that in cases. Clearly, further studies are needed to resolve the question whether E2 is lower in women with AD. Also, as suggested,²⁰¹ bioavailable E2, rather than total E2, may be a better measure to assess estrogen deficiency.

Interestingly, one study³⁷ found that total E1 levels were higher in AD, which is consistent with findings that E1 correlated inversely with speed of information processing²⁰⁴ and Word Association⁴² in healthy elderly women (see Section 2.4). This finding may be important because the most widely used HRT preparation, CEEs, consist mainly of E1 sulphate.130 This fact, in turn, raises the possibility that HRT could further impair cognition in AD. This is in line with a randomized controlled clinical trial¹²⁷ that found negative effects of CEEs on some cognitive variables in AD patients. The levels of E1, the predominant estrogen after the menopause, could hypothetically increase the relative risk of developing AD. Against this hypothesis, most studies^{9,75,109} have found no association between AD and E1 levels. In fact, Manly et al.¹⁰⁹ found a trend for total E1 to be lower in AD patients. However, so far this hypothesis has not been investigated longitudinally. To further investigate this hypothesis, we did meta-analyses on the epidemiological studies investigating the risk of AD subjects taking HRT. As mentioned earlier (Section 3.7), most women in these studies used CEEs. Secondly, we evaluated studies which tested whether HRT ameliorates symptoms in established dementia and performed meta-analyses over the studies that

Author, year	DAT n	Con n	Age	DAT E2/E1	Con E2/E1	Sign level	Matched	Remarks
Fillit, 1986A	12	20	AD:78 (5); Con:77 (3)	E2: 45 (26)	E2: 91 (73)	P < 0.01	Equal age, weight, tot protein, albumin, Hb, Ca, P, urea nitrogen	E2 and total E: AD < Con 11/12 AD and 7/10 Con: undetectable levels
Honjo, 1989	7	7	AD:80 (1); Con:80 (2)	E2: 15 (7); E1:118 (18)	E2: 11 (4); E1:103 (18)	P > 0.20, P > 0.10*	Not matched (but equal age), no data given on other variables	E1-S: AD < Con, E2/E1 no diff
Cunningham, 1994A	12	16	AD: 76; Con: 74	E2: 62; E1:230	E2: 70; E1: 155	P = 0.558, P = 0.006	Equated on age, BMI, alcohol intake, GDS, excl HRT, illness	E2: $AD = Con$, E1: $AD > Con$
Manly et al., 2000	50	93	AD: 78 (6); Con: 74 (8)	E2: 52 (3); E1: 74 (6)	E2: 70 (4); E1: 98 (8)	P = 0.005, P = 0.06	Adj age, educ, ApoE allel, race, BMI, exclusion HRT users, premenopausal, history stroke/ PD, <65 years	No diff in proportion past HRT users (AD 12% Con 20%, P = 0.23), BMI Con > AD, logistic regression: no effect E1, E2 low: risk AD 4–6× than high E2 (adjusted)
Carlson et al., 2000	21 + 3 HRT users	20 + 3 HRT users	AD: 77 (6); Con:75 (5)	E2: 27 (11) HRT users; E2: 91 (30)	E2: 27 (14) HRT users; E2: 112 (56)	P = ns, HRT > non users	Matched for age, HRT use, exclusion illness, medication use	Higher E2 less GDS (depression), depression > AD non users
Barret-Connor, 1999	19 MMSE < 23	373	74 (55–89)	E2: 22 (3); E1: 70 (7); T: 0.36 (0.1)	E2: 20 (1); E1: 69 (2); T: 0.61 (0.0)	P = ns, P = ns, P = 0.01	Adj age educ, date and duration of serum storage, depression, no corr smoking, alcohol, BMI, exclusion HRT	Lower E2 (<18 pmol/l) better visual reproduction
Yaffe et al., 1998	7	406	77 (5)	Overall at baseline 72 years	E2: 24 (17); E1: 84 (43)	P = 0.43, P = 0.65	Adj age, educ, depression, strokes, alcohol use, weight, excl HRT users	At 5-year FU no diff AD/Con E2/E1, 40% undetectable levels
Hogervorst, 1999A	41	54	75 (9)	E2: 29 (17)	E2: 21 (11)	<i>P</i> < 0.005	Adj age, educ, smoking, alcohol abuse, hysterectomy, BMI, thyroid medication, glucocosteroids, storage sample, exclusion HRT users	E2 AD > Con

Table 4. Cross-sectional studies investigating the differences in estrone/estradiol levels in dementia of Alzheimer's type and controls

adj = adjusted for; BMI, body mass index; Ca, calcium; Con, controls; corr, correlation; DAT: dementia of the Alzheimer type; educ, education; FU, follow-up; GDS, geriatric depression scale; Hb, haemoglobulin; P, phosphorus; PD, Parkinson's disease. *As calculated by the author (pmol/l = 3.67 × pg/ml).

reported MMSE values, which was the most widely used cognitive test.

4.2. Potential protective effects of hormone replacement therapy on the development of Alzheimer's disease

We identified 15 studies that tested whether HRT protects against the development of AD (Table 5). However, for the last study¹⁶⁰ not enough data were available, so we could only do meta-analyses of 14 studies. For several studies (see Table 5) we had to infer the actual number of cases and controls receiving HRT or not, as only percentages were given. Also, the earlier studies (before 1994) included men and we had to recalculate the Odds Ratio (O.R.). The meta-analysis supported the hypothesis: the O.R. as an estimator of the Relative Risk of AD was 0.56 overall (95% C.I.=0.46–0.68), indicating a protective effect of HRT. Strikingly, however, the results of the different studies are significantly heterogeneous [heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(13) = 24.61$, P = 0.03, z = -6.05, P < 0.0001].

There is no evidence that this heterogeneity is due to publication bias.⁴⁴ When the sample size was greater than 250, the O.R. was 0.46 (95% C.I. = 0.36-0.59) and the heterogeneity test was no longer significant [heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(7) = 7.82, P = 0.36$]. When *n* was smaller than 250, the O.R. (0.81) was not significant (95% C.I. = 0.59-1.11) and there was considerable heterogeneity in studies [heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(5) = 16.80$, P < 0.0001]. Also, the 10 studies after 1994 adjusted for more potential confounds than the four earlier studies. However, despite their greater rigour, the later studies (after 1994) show larger protective effects of HRT against AD [O.R. = 0.49, 95% C.I. = 0.46-0.68; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(9) = 14.20$, P = 0.12] than the earlier studies [O.R. = 1.08, 95% C.I. = 0.68-1.70; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(3) = 10.42$, P = 0.02]. Publication bias clearly cannot explain this finding. A potential explanation for this heterogeneity is that the dose and/or type of HRT may have changed progressively over time,¹⁹¹ so that early and late studies are correctly estimating the effects of different HRT regimens. However, the evidence for this is weak. For example, two recent longitudinal studies followed women for one to five years¹⁸¹ and 13–17 years,¹⁸⁸ but they found similar estimates of relative risk. So, the statistical considerations above are consistent with the view that HRT is protective against AD. However, statistics are only one component of validity. Overriding their importance is that of data quality. We shall see below that different aspects of data quality confound and could explain the statistical trends outlined above.

4.3. Diagnosis, surrogate responders, hormone replacement therapy treatment duration effects and prescription bias

The difficulties surrounding the diagnoses of dementia are not too important for the purposes of this review. This is because estrogens have numerous vascular effects and may enhance cerebral circulation.^{26,50,156,157} Also, recent evidence has shown that the same factors could contribute to the pathogenesis of both AD and VaD.³³ On these lines, Mortel and Meyer¹²⁶ found a similar O.R. for AD (O.R. = 0.6, 95% C.I. = 0.3–1.2) and VaD (O.R. = 0.5, 95% C.I. = 0.2–1.2). Also, the one study¹³⁷ that used death certificates to assess dementia found similar confidence intervals to those which used batteries of *in vivo* diagnostic tests. Finally, a recent study¹¹⁰ found that HRT even decreased the risk of Parkinson's disease with dementia but not Parkinson's disease without dementia. Hence, on the basis of these findings, specificity of diagnosis does not explain the differences in O.R.s.

A potential bias which could confound HRT's apparent protective effect against AD is difficulty in ascertaining HRT use. Six of the 14 studies^{1,19,23,71,97,172} ascertained HRT use in their AD patients by questioning their family or friends (surrogate responders; Table 5). This approach may be inaccurate, since the surrogate responders may not have full information about the participants' previous HRT use. Six studies ascertained HRT use directly, by questioning the subjects themselves.^{8,68,91,126,137,181} This approach, however, can also be inaccurate, since AD patients may not recall their HRT use. Two others used medical records or pharmacy files.^{20,188} We tested whether the protective effect of HRT in the 14 studies related to the method of ascertaining HRT use. The O.R. was less in the six studies that questioned subjects directly [O.R. = 0.43, 95% C.I. = 0.32-0.57; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(5) = 7.55$, P = 0.18] than in the six that used surrogate responders [O.R. = 0.66, 95% C.I. = 0.48-0.91; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(5) = 11.94$, P = 0.04] or computerized files [O.R. = 0.78, 95% C.I. = 0.51-1.19; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(1) = 5.12$, P = 0.02]. This finding indicates that either surrogate responders systematically over-estimate HRT use in AD patients, or the patients themselves systematically under-estimate their HRT use. This review cannot choose between these alternative explanations, but a priori, the latter seems more likely. Thus, the studies not using surrogate responders may possibly have over-estimated HRT's protective effect. However, another explanation for this pattern of results is that the use of surrogate responders itself relates to publication before 1994. However, this was not the case (see Table 5). Hence, analytical rigour over time, unreliable estimates of use by asking patients and sample size all confound this methodological issue (Section 4.1). Clearly, further work is needed to resolve if and how the method of ascertaining HRT use may bias its apparent protective effects against AD.

If HRT consistently protects against AD, then this should depend reliably on the duration and dose of treatment. However, duration effects are very variable. Five studies tested the relationship of HRT's protective effect to its duration of use: one⁹¹ reported that duration had no effect, one found a nearly significant effect for current users²⁰ and the other three found protective effects only after six months,¹⁸⁸ one year¹⁸¹ or seven years,¹³⁷ respectively. Hence, it is unclear if there is a critical duration of HRT use for it to be protective. Only two studies tested whether higher doses of HRT were more protective. One¹⁸⁸ was negative and the other¹³⁷ reported that a minimum daily dose of 1.25 mg CEE was necessary. The difficulties of ascertaining dose and duration are even greater than those of ascertaining HRT use itself (see above). However, subjects are more likely to recall the route of administration. Of studies which analysed the relative risk of AD in relation to the route of HRT administration, two studies found that oral use was more effective than "topical" use,^{20,188} while one found protective effects of both oral and transdermal use.⁹¹ Clearly, existing data concerning the risk of AD in relation to the dose and duration of HRT are insufficient to inform firm recommendations for its clinical prescription.

The apparent reduction of the risk of AD in women who take HRT may be partly an artefact of physician behaviour.

Table 5. Epidemiological studies describin	the Odds Ratio as an estimator of the Relative Risk of dev	eloping Alzhein	ner's disease with use of hormone	replacement therapy

First author	Year publ.	п	HRT info	Age (years)	AD:Con HRT (%)	Risk	O.R.	95% C.I.	Covariates	Study sample	Diagnostic evaluation	Duration/type/ dose effects
Heyman	1984	84	Surrogate	61 (51–71)	15: 7.5	× 0.5	2.38 (adj)	(0.7–7.8)*	Age, sex, ethnicity (AD had higher levels of educ, SES and were healthier)	Durham; AD: Medical centre, con: phone nr. sampling	n = 28, "rigorous criteria" for clinical diagnosis	Not checked
Amaducci	1986	329	Surrogate	40-80	10:13	×1.3	1.7 (adj) population	(0.4–5.9)*	Age, sex, region	Italy; AD: 7 neurol centres, con: clinic/acquaintance	n = 116 AD, Blessed dementia scale, HDS, clinical history, neurological, np/lab tests	Not checked
Borenstein	1990	120	Surrogate	65	18:16	×1.1	1.15 (adj)	(0.5–2.6)	Age, sex	Washington; AD: clinic, con: friends (MMSE > 26)	n = 60 AD, NINCDS/DSM-III (no: PD, mood disorder, hypothyroidism, stroke)	Not checked
Broe	1990	212	Surrogate	79 (7)	8:11	×1.4	0.78 (adj)	(0.4–1.6)*	Age, sex, clinic	Sydney; AD: 2 dementia clinics, 4:1 con:family doctor	n = 106 AD, clinical history, neurological, MMSE (<26), np/lab tests	Not checked
Brenner	1994	227	Pharmacy files	77 (7)	50:50	× 1.0	1.1 (adj) for oral 0.7 ns, vagin 1.3 ns	(0.6–1.8)	Age (matched on), sex, education, married, ethnicity,smoking, P use, hysterectomy	Seattle, Puget Sound Health coop group; con: MMSE >28	n = 107 AD, medical history, physical, neurological examination, np/lab tests, imaging	Oral use: O.R. 0.7 (C.I. 0.4–1.5), vaginal 1.3 ns, current 0.6 (C.I. 0.3–1.2), former 1.7 (C.I. 9–3.2), current oral 0.4 (C.I. 0.2–1.1)
Henderson	1994	235	Self/care giver	76 (9)	7:19	× 2.7	0.35 (adj)	(0.1–0.8)	Age,education, symptom duration, type menopause, thyroid medication	UCLA; AD/con: MMSE = 29 (1) FU study	n = 143 AD, neurological, np/lab examination, MMSE = 7 (8)	Not checked
Mortel	1995	306	Self	73	11:20	×1.8	0.48 (adj, VaD; O.R.: 0.6 ns)	(0.2–1.2)	Age	Houston; Veterans Medical Center FU 12 years	n = 94 AD (O.R. 0.6, C.I. 0.3–1.2), 65 VaD (O.R. 0.5, C.I. 0.2–1.2)	Not checked
aganini-Hill	1994	534	Self	87 (6)	38:46	× 1.2	0.69 (adj 0.7, 95% C.I. 0.4–1.2)	(0.5–1.0)	Age, HRT dose and duration, weight, age menarche/menopause, medication use, blood pressure, stroke	Leisure Cohort; AD: death certificate FU 11 years	n = 71 AD, 65 other dementias (e.g. "senile dem", "dementia"), death certificate	Duration >7 years and dose (>1.25 mg) effect
ſang	1996	1124	Self	74 (7)	5:15	× 3.0	0.40 (adj 0.5)	(0.2–0.9)	Age, education, ethnicity, ApoE genotype	Manhattan; community based FU 1–5 years	n = 34 AD, medical records, np tests, imaging	Duration >1 year lowest risk, delays onset
Kawas	1997	472	Self	62 (28–94)	27:46	×1.9	0.46 (adj)	(0.2–1.0)	Age, education, age menarche/menopause (type/duration)	Baltimore Longitudinal Study Aging; FU 16 years	n = 167 AD, neurological, lab, imaging	No duration effect (only oral + transderma HRT effective)
Lerner	1997	246	Surrogate	74 AD, 78 Con	25:45	×1.8	0.41 (adj 0.58 age, 0.9 ns educ)	(0.3–0.9)	(combined with smoking, O.R. = 0.37 , C.I. 0.0-0.7)	Cleveland case-control study	n = 88 AD, AD center/neuro geriatrics	Duration effect not checked, possible synergy between smoking and HRT in protection against AD
Balderischi	1998	1568	Self	65-84	3:12	×4.0	0.28 (adj 0.28)	(0.1–0.8)	Age, age menarche/ menopause, education, smoking, alcohol, weight, kids	Italian Longitudinal Study on Aging, cross-sectional	n = 92 AD, MMSE, DSM-III, NINCDS, 59 other dementias, 1417 controls (the latter 2 combined O.R.)	Duration not checked, no effect age menopaus BMI, kids, AD later menarche
Slooter	1999	238	Surrogate	58 (7)	10:20	× 2.0	0.29 (adj 0.34)	(0.1–0.8)	Age, education (and ApoE genotypes) O.R. same without CVD cases	Rotterdam and Utrecht Aging Study	n = 109 AD, early-onset NINCDS/ADRDA	Duration not checked, no interaction ApoE genotype and HRT, although stronger OR with ApoE4 and ApoE2

(continued)
ŝ
Table

First author	Y ear publ.	u	HRT info	Age (years)	AD:Con HRT (%)	Risk	0.R.	95% C.I.	Covariates	Study sample	Diagnostic evaluation	Duration/type/ dose effects
Waring	1999	444	Medical record	82 (57–96)	5:10	×2.0 0.42 (adj	0.42 (adj 0.47)	(0.2 - 1.0)	(0.2–1.0) Age, education, age at menopause, parity	Rochester; medical records of Mayo Clinic, FU 13–17 years	<i>n</i> = 222 AD, neurologist (NINCDS), clinical and lab	Duration effect: Con more likely use HRT >6 months, to have oral HRT use + more
Seshadri	2000A	110,931 HRT 110,931 Con	GP data base	66 (10)	Matched 59 cases to 4	×1.0	×1.0 1.1 (adj)	(0.5–2.9)	Age, gender, physician practice, time envollment	United Kingdom population based	n = 59 probable AD (NINCDS?)	likely to have breast cancer. No dose effect Duration not checked, no other variables (educ, weight illness etc)
O.R. for HRT and Parkinson's disease Marder 1998	and Parkinsor 1998	1's disease 167	Surrogate	71/79	4%: 16% (comp PDND: 17%)	X	0.22 (adj)	(0.1 - 1.0)			n = 87 with PD + dementia (DSM), $n = 80$ with PD only, $n = 989$ controls	No effect PD, but lower risk dementia in PD. No effect ApoE status

BMI, body mass index; Con, controls; CVD, cerebrovascular disease; DSM, Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders; E, estrogens; FU, follow-up; HDS, Hamilton Depression Scale; lab, laboratory; np. neuropsychological; NINCDS/ADRDA, National Institute of Neurological and Communicative Disorders and Stroke/Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Association; ns, non-significant; P, progestagens; PD, Parkinson's disease; PDND, Parkinson's disease, no dementia; RT, reaction times; SES, socio-economic status; UCLA, University of California Los Angeles; VaD, Vascular dementia *O.R. and confidence intervals had to be recalculated as the orginal figures included men Physicians may be more likely to prescribe HRT to healthy women than to those with dementia, for two reasons. Firstly, women with dementia may be less likely to ask for HRT. Secondly, doctors may be less likely to prescribe HRT due to concerns over consent and compliance. So, doctors may be less likely to start HRT in women with established dementia. This could contribute to HRT's apparent protective effect against dementia. Moreover, physicians may be more likely to stop HRT in women who develop dementia. This could explain findings in which longer HRT use related to less risk of dementia.^{137,181,188}

4.4. Educational level and risk factors for Alzheimer's disease

We have already seen that HRT users often have higher levels of education and socio-economic status.¹² Higher levels of education and socio-economic status can affect healthrelated lifestyles and both these factors protect against AD.¹⁸¹ It is presently unclear whether HRT's protective effect against AD is direct or merely a correlate of health-related lifestyles. This is because poorly educated women are more likely to develop AD and they are less likely to take HRT. On this reasoning, studies that control for education should yield smaller (but more accurate) estimates of the potential protective effect of HRT. Paradoxically, however, studies that adjusted for education found greater protective effects of HRT against the development of AD [O.R. = 0.46, 95% C.I. = 0.36-0.58; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(7) = 13.47$, P = 0.06] than the ones that did not [O.R. = 0.79, 95% C.I. = 0.58-1.07; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(5) = 11.15$, P = 0.05]. The reason for this paradox is unclear, but the relationship seems strong. In the one study⁷¹ that found a non-significant doubling of the risk of AD in HRT users, the AD subjects were unusual in having more education, higher socio-economic status and healthier lifestyles than healthy controls. Moreover, these findings in studies on the risk of AD are consistent with the recent report by Matthews et al.¹¹¹ that HRT had larger protective effects on MMSE scores in women with less education. Further studies are needed to clarify the reasons for these surprising, but consistent, findings.

In summary, there are several sources of potential bias in existing case control studies which could explain, partly or wholly, the apparently protective effect of HRT against AD. This list is not exhaustive. We will consider two further possibilities, smoking and apolipoprotein E4 (ApoE4) status. Smoking could bias the relationship between HRT use and dementia. Smokers have an earlier menopause,⁸⁹ so they have lower levels of estrogens at an earlier age than non-smokers. Smokers are also less likely to be well educated and are poorer,^{63,193} so they may be less likely to use HRT. Recent work has shown that smokers are more likely than nonsmokers to develop AD.¹²¹ Finally, HRT may be less effective in smokers, since smoking induces hepatic enzymes, which metabolize estrogen.¹¹⁹ One study²⁰ which controlled for smoking found no protective effect of HRT against AD. In contrast, another study⁹⁷ reported a possible synergistic effect of smoking and HRT in risk reduction. Further work should test if the apparent protective effect of HRT against AD in other studies is due partly or wholly to the independent relationships of both AD and HRT with smoking. ApoE4 is a strong risk factor for vascular disease and AD. In the Manhattan cohort, women with an ApoE4 allele had a higher risk to develop AD, but this was substantially decreased when

these women were taking HRT. The risk was 0.13 for women who were ApoE4 heterozygote and 0.4 for other ApoE genotypes. None of the ApoE4 homozygotes had taken HRT.¹⁸¹ Also, in another study, the inverse association between HRT and early-onset AD seemed stronger in ApoE4 carriers (O.R. = 0.37) than women with the ApoE3 genotype (O.R. = 0.60). However, interactions between ApoE4 genotype and HRT use were not significant.¹⁷² Interestingly, Yaffe et al.²⁰³ found, in healthy women, that HRT use was associated with a risk reduction for cognitive decline in ApoE4negative women, but there was no risk reduction of HRT in women with an ApoE4 allele. Steffens et al.,¹⁷⁶ in contrast, found that controlling for ApoE genotype did not change the higher MMSE scores in HRT users over time. To further complicate matters, smoking was found to be only a risk factor for AD in subjects without an ApoE4 allele.¹³⁴ Clearly, the interactions between HRT and risk factors and protective factors (such as education) need more investigation.

4.5. Effects of hormone replacement therapy on cognitive function in established dementia in epidemiological studies

We turn now to evaluate the effect of HRT on cognition in established dementia. We identified five epidemiological studies (counting Refs 40 and 41 as one study) that compared cognition in demented patients who were taking HRT or not (Table 6). All five found better cognition in users than nonusers (binomial P = 0.03). The importance of these studies is that confining analysis of HRT's effects to women with dementia automatically excludes some confounds which complicate comparing healthy women with demented women. The remaining potential confounds are those that relate to HRT use in healthy controls (Section 2.3) and to physicians' willingness to prescribe HRT in dementia (Section 4.3). However, it seems unlikely that the former confounds accounted for the cognition-enhancing effects of HRT, since better cognitive function with HRT use survived adjustment for education in four of five studies.40,66,68,159 It remains possible that physician factors could contribute partly (or wholly) to the apparent cognition-enhancing effects of HRT (see Section 4.3). To exclude this problem requires randomization of demented patients to receive HRT or not. However, within this limitation, the results of the epidemiological studies indicate that HRT may ameliorate the cognitive symptoms of established dementia (Table 6).

4.6. Experimental studies of the effect of hormone replacement therapy on dementia

The results of epidemiological studies, outlined in Tables 5 and 6, indicate that HRT may have therapeutic effects in established AD. However, the interpretation of epidemiological studies is beset with difficulties (such as the confounding effects of educational level and problems ascertaining HRT use). Experimental studies of AD patients can avoid these difficulties (Table 7). We identified 16 such studies. Of these, one study did not use cognitive tests,⁸⁷ but only the Hospital Adjustment Scale, which was filled in by nurses. This study is therefore not included in the analyses (Table 7).

It is important first to test whether the overall positive effect (nine of 15) of the studies is due to publication bias.⁴⁴ The data show a trend to such bias (see Fig. 1). Initial tests of any treatment usually contain fewer subjects and less rigorous

controls than later tests.44 This is the case for studies on the effect of HRT in AD: the sample size showed a trend to increase over time (Spearman's rho = 0.49, P = 0.06). In addition, most of the earlier studies have methodological difficulties. Three tested only AD women using HRT, 48,132,190 three others tested AD patients using HRT vs those without HRT,^{75,131,133} one was a crossover study,⁴⁷ and eight studies randomized women to receive HRT or placebo and were blinded (Table 7). Of these, two were preliminary results and were not published in full format.^{5,17} Only five of eight studies that were controlled showed positive effects and, excluding the abstract reports, this leaves six controlled published studies, of which three found a positive effect of HRT. Most of the earlier studies lacked adequate statistics (e.g. they compared treated subjects and untreated subjects separately against their own baselines, rather than testing treatment × time interaction analyses with MANOVA). This criticism also applies to two of the three controlled studies^{17,76} (but see Ref. 4, which reported effects of HRT in treating AD). In contrast, most of the recent controlled studies that did adequate statistics did not find any positive effect of HRT.^{67,127,187} Furthermore, the only study that used a sensitive crossover design⁴⁷ did not find effects of HRT. Therefore, the apparent positive effects of HRT against AD in earlier reports could well have been due to publication bias.

Five studies^{4,76,127,132,133} reported MMSE values, which allowed us to perform meta-analyses. The WMD was significant (2.52, 95% C.I. = 1.67-3.37), but there was significant heterogeneity [$\chi^2(4) = 27.28.12$, P = 0.0001], which may reflect publication bias. The two studies^{132,133} in which HRT had positive effects on MMSE [WMD=3.95, 95% C.I. = 2.90-5.00, z=7.37, P=0.00001; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(1) = 5.40$, P = 0.02 had much lower MMSEs (average 14 ± 2 in untreated subjects) than the three negative reports [average 20 ± 5 in controls; WMD = 0.17, 95% C.I. = -1.61 to 1.28, z = 0.23, P = 0.8; heterogeneity test: $\chi^2(2) = 1.96$, P = 0.38]. Hence, it appears that significant differences between studies related more to their untreated subjects or controls than their cases. It is difficult to draw firmer conclusions, since the two positive reports^{132,133} were not placebo controlled, randomized or blinded and only compared users to untreated subjects.

Within the limitations of the data, we attempted to define if there is an optimal duration, type or dose of HRT treatment. Three studies indicated 27,87,127 that longer duration (>12 months) HRT does not maintain positive effects. In fact, in the one recent well-designed controlled study,¹²⁷ some tests, such as the sensitive Fluency test, showed that after one year subjects on HRT were actually worse than those on placebo. Moreover, this trial also showed that the MMSE was better with HRT after two months, but detected no difference after 12 months. Hence, if there are effects of HRT in established AD, these seem to be short-lived and duration is probably the most important limiting factor on HRT's effects. It is uncertain whether the type of HRT is important. In the controlled trials, CEEs were effective in two of five studies, ^{17,76} but these used inadequate statistics and measured only up to nine months. Similarly, E2 was only effective short term (eight weeks),^{4,5} but not in the long term.²⁷ There was some indication from two earlier studies that adding a progestagen was detrimental,^{132,159} but the only controlled experimental study showed no negative effect of adding a progestagen.¹⁷ The dose of HRT also seemed unimportant, as in the studies

Author	Year	n	Source	Age	Design	% users	Neuropsychological test	Covariates
Funk	1991	158	Study of ageing, stroke and dementia: CVD (n = 51) vs controls	40–90	Retrospect, longitudinal case-control study	29	HRT users + CVD no cognitive decline (Cognitive Capacity Screening Examination = like MMSE) and trends for increased cerebral perfusion after 18 months	Time onset menopause (controlled: stroke, hypertension, smoking, alcohol, heart disease, diabetes, hyperlipidaemia)
Henderson	1994	235	Community volunteers UCLA clinic	74 (7)	Cross-sectional study	8	AD + HRT (n = 10) MMSE: 15 > AD non-users (n = 128) MMSE 7	Age, education, dementia symptoms, medication
Henderson	1996	35	Community volunteers/ UCLA clinic	74.5 (6)	Cross-sectional study	26	AD + HRT (MMSE: 16 S.D. 7) > AD non-users (MMSE: 12 S.D. 8): better verbal memory (Naming, Digit Span, Fluency) language (Token test). No effect: verbal word list, non- verbal STM, depression (GDS)	Matched age, education, age onset dementia, symptom duration dementia
Schneider	1996	118	Multicenter trials mild to moderate AD	Users: 67 (8) non-users 74 (8)	Clinical trial tacrine	13	HRT users + tarrine $(n = 8)$ better response ADAS-Cog (trends in MMSE) after 30 weeks than non-users on placebo $(n = 50)$ or tarrine alone $(n = 50)$. No effect duration HRT + P use $(n = 8)$ worse	Age, education
Doraiswamy	1997	270	Multicenter clinical AD trials (very healthy selection: many excl. criteria)	73 (0.5)	A subset not using psychoactive medication	17	worse HRT current users better ADAS-Cog, Comprehension, Construction Praxis, Ideational Praxis	Age, education
Doraiswamy	1997	970	Multicenter clinical AD trials (very healthy selection: many excl. criteria)	72 (8)	Clinical drug trials	9	HRT users better ADAS-Cog (and CIBIC = AD scales)	Age, education, age at onset dementia

Table 6. Cross-sectional studies assessing use of hormone replacement therapy and cognitive function in demented women

ADAS-Cog, Alzheimer's Dementia Assessment Scale—cognitive section; CIBIC, Clinician Interview-Based Impression of Change; CVD, cerebrovascular disease; GDS, geriatric depression scale; P, progestagen.; STM, short-term memory; UCLA, University of California Los Angeles.

First author	Year publ.	Design	Treated	Controls	Severity	Age	Treatment	Pla	Duration	Outcome
Caldwell	1952	Randomized single blind	13?	15 (match age, educ)	Nursing home	Mean 75	2 mg E2 i.m./week (+20 mg T after 6 months)	у	18 months	WS: improved verbal IQ, comprehension, memory (Wechsler) Stroop, Naming after 12 mnth, then plateau or decline (2/10 tests). Placebo: all decline
Kantor	1973	Randomized double blind	25?	25?	Nursing home	?	0.625 mg CEE	у	3 years	WS: Hospital Adjustment Scale (nurse scores) at 6 and 19 months treatment, peak 12 months then decline to placebo
Fillit	1986	Uncontrolled trial	7 SDAT	None	MMSE 3 (severe) to 14 (mod)	66.5 (5.0)	2 mg E2	n	6 weeks	WS: 3 (older, higher MMSE, lower GDS)/7 pts improved MMSE ($14 \rightarrow 20$), memory (Randt test), mood (HDS), no improvement Global Deterioration Scale, Blessed, Mattis Dementia Scale (2/5 tests)
Weiss	1987	Uncontrolled not blinded	5 SDAT	None	MMSE = 12-23, moderate	?	1 mg E2 + nalmefene (>14 days)	n	28 days	Cases: 3 no improvement (MMSE, GDS, Buschke, TMT, DSST, Fluency, HDS = mood), 1 detrioration, 1 drop-out (0/5 tests)
Fillit	1994	Crossover	8 SDAT	None	?	?	0.05 mg E2 transdermal	n	3 months	WS: no improvement MMSE, Paired Associates, mood (Bradburn Affect Balance Scale) (0/3 tests)
łonjo	1989	Untreated controls	7 SDAT	7 SDAT/ 7 Con (nursing)	?	80.1 (2.9)	1.25 mg CEE (=E1-S)	n	6 weeks	WS: 6/7 pts improved memory, orientation, calculation (NSD), 5/7 pts HDS after 3 and 6 weeks (2/2 tests). Untreated + controls no improvements
łonjo	1995	Randomized double blind	7 SDAT	7 SDAT	MMSE 17/18 (mild)	83.7 (4.5)	1.25 mg CEE + P (>4 weeks)	у	7 weeks	WS: 7/7 improved MMSE ($18 \rightarrow 22$), NSD, WS + BS: HDS (immediate memory) after 3 weeks (3/3 tests). Slight decrease scores 6th week (P). Controls no change (MMSE $17 \rightarrow 18$, HDS, NSD no improvement)
Dhkura	1994a	Not random not blinded	15 SDAT	15 SDAT	MMSE = 12, mild to severe	71.9 (2.4)	0.625 mg CEE	n	6 weeks	WS: 10 (mild to moderate):15 improved MMSE ($12 \rightarrow 14$), 11:15 HDS, CBF increase, EEG pathology decrease. No change in controls, reversal to baseline after stop
Dhkura	1994b	Not random not blinded	10 SDAT	10 SDAT	MMSE = 18, mild to moderate	70.7 (2.1)	0.625 mg CEE	n	5 months	BS: only after 5 mnths HRT less decline MMSE ($19 \rightarrow 21$), Con ($18 \rightarrow 15$) (for recall and visuoconstruction: 2/4), HRT > Con HDS: for verbal memory and recall events (2/3): 4/7 parameters, 2/2 tests
Dhkura	1995	Uncontrolled not blinded	7 SDAT		Mild to moderate	56–77	0.625 mg CEE + P (in 4 pts)	n	5 months	Cases: 4/7 pts improved MMSE, HDS, 2/7 moderate response, 1/7 no response. Reversal after stop. +P: more subdued/ physical condition worse
Birge	1997	Randomized double blind	10 SDAT	10 SDAT	Mild, CDRS < 2	>70	0.625 mg CEE + MPA (P)	у	9 months	WS: HRT improved CIBIC (8/10 pts), also improvement Blessed (orientation, concentration, memory), TMT, Paired Associates 3/3 tests. 5/10 controls declined, none improved

Table 7. Experimental studies and clinical trials of the effect of hormone replacement therapy in women with Alzheimer's disease

Table 7 (continued)

First author	Year publ.	Design	Treated	Controls	Severity	Age	Treatment	Pla	Duration	Outcome
Asthana	1999	Randomized double blind	5 SDAT	5 SDAT	MMSE = 20, mild	77–84	0.1 mg E2 transdermal	у	8 weeks	WS: improved verbal memory (Buschke, trends for Naming, Visual Paired Associates) (1/3 tests). No improvement in controls
Asthana	1999	Randomized double blind	6 SDAT	6 SDAT	MMSE = 21, mild	79 (8)	0.05 mg E2 transdermal	у	8 weeks	(M)ANCOVA repeated measures: HRT improved (verbal) memory (Buscke delayed recall, trends for Token test, Visual Reproduction) and attention (Stroop self corrections). No effect on Paragraph Recall, Fluency (S), TMT-A/ B, MMSE, Blessed (2/10 tests). E2/NE corr verbal memory. In placebo group no difference
Henderson	2000	Randomized double blind	21 SDAT	19 SDAT	MMSE = 20, mild	78 (1)	1.25 mg CEE	у	16 weeks	BS: no difference ADAS-Cog, CGIC, ADL/IADL, mood, of 13 × 2 test: HRT > TMT (week 4), Pla > Digit Span, Visual memory, verbal memory (delayed Paragraph Recall) (1/13 tests). Correlation E2 level and NE with memory
Wang	2000	Randomized double blind	23 SDAT	24 SDAT	MMSE = 16, mild/moderate	72 (9)	1.25 mg CEE	у	12 weeks	BS: no difference CASI (cognitive battery), MMSE-CE, CIBIC-plus, CDR, HDRS, HARS, BEHAVE-AD, SPECT (0/8 tests)
Mulnard	2000	Randomized double blind	81 SDAT	39 SDAT	MMSE 12–28, mild/moderate	56–91	0.625 and 1.25 mg CEE	у	15 months	BS: only after 2 months HRT better MMSE. After 12 months no diff ADCS- CGIC, MMSE, ADAS-Cog, face recogition, new dot test (memory) Letter cancellation, TMT, SDMT (attention), ADL, mood, Pla > HRT: CDR, Category Fluency, Finger Tapping (0/11 neg: 3/11)

ADAS-Cog, Alzheimer's Dementia Assessment Scale—cognitive section; ADCS, Alzheimer's disease co-operative study; ADL, activities of daily life; BEHAVE-AD, behavioural abnormalities in AD rating scale; BS, between subjects; CASI, Cognitive Abilities Screening Instrument; CBF, cerebral blood flow; CDRS, Clinical dementia rating scale; CGIC, clinical global impression of change 7-point scale; CIBIC, Clinician Interview-Based Impression of Change; Con, controls; educ, education; EEG, electroencephalogram; E1-S, estrone sulphate; GDS, geriatric depression scale; HARS, Hamilton anxiety rating scale; HDS, Hamilton depression scale (mood) or Hasegawa Dementia Scale; IADL, instrumental activities of daily living; i.m., intramuscular injection; MPA, medroxyprogestrone acetate; NE, norepinephrine; NSD, New Screening test for Dementia; P, progestrone; Pla, placebo-controlled; pts, patients; SDAT, senile dementia of the Alzheimer type; SDMT, symbol digital modalities test; SPECT, single photon emission computed tomography; T, testosterone; WS, within subjects (versus baseline).

Study	Treatment n/N	Control n/N	OR (95%Cl_Fixed)	Weight %	OR (95%Cl Fixed)
Heyman	4/28	4/56		0.7	2.17[0.50,9.40]
Amaducci	14/116	8/97		2.5	1.53[0.61,3.81]
Borenstein	11 / 60	10/60	=	2.7	1.12[0.44,2.88]
Broe	14 / 170	19/170	_	5.7	0.71[0.35,1.47]
Brenner	52 / 107	58/120		9.1	1.01[0.60,1.70]
Henderson	10/143	17 / 92	e	6.3	0.33[0.14,0.76]
Paganini-Hill	28 / 71	137 / 284		10.8	0.70[0.41,1.19]
Mortel	17 / 158	28/148	e	8.4	0.52[0.27,0.99]
Tang	9/167	147 / 957	g	13.4	0.31[0.16,0.63]
Lerner	22/88	79/176	B	12.9	0.41[0.23,0.72]
Kawas	9/34	203 / 438	e	7.0	0.42[0.19,0.91]
Balderischi	3/92	183/1476		6.8	0.24[0.07,0.76]
Slooter	11 / 109	26/129	_	7.0	0.44[0.21,0.95]
Waring	11 / 222	22/222		6.8	0.47[0.22,1.00]
Total(95%Cl)	215 / 1565	941 / 4425	•	100.0	0.56[0.46,0.68]
			.1 .2 1 Favours treatment Favour	5 10 s control	

Fig. 1. The meta-analyses of Odds Ratios (O.R.) and 95% confidence intervals (C.I.) of studies investigating the risk of developing AD with the use of HRT. Studies are ordered by year of publication.

involving healthy women (see Section 3.7), the minimum effective dose of transdermal E2 for AD seemed to be about 50 μ g per day. Two studies used this low dose: one⁴ found cognitive improvements, the other did not.⁴⁷

Finally, two studies evaluated the effects of HRT in combination with putative cognition enhancers. One¹⁹⁰ was negative. The other¹⁵⁹ found that HRT users who received the anticholinesterase tacrine had better cognition than nonusers who received placebo or tacrine alone. This interactive effect of tacrine and HRT was maximal at 24 weeks and had lessened by 30 weeks. This is in line with HRT's time-limited effects mentioned earlier.

4.7. Biological plausibility

The cognitive decline in AD is associated with the loss of synaptic connections, the death of neurons and the deposition of amyloid and of neurofibrillary tangles. One or more of these processes could be a potential target for a protective effect of estrogens. Potential effects of estrogens relevant to AD include promoting the survival of cholinergic neurons via estrogen–neurotrophin interactions,^{77,169,183} reducing the toxicity of amyloid β-peptide on hippocampal neurons,¹¹³ diminishing excitotoxicity-related glutamate release and glucose deprivation,⁵⁵ whilst modulating glutamate transporter-1 expression at the blood–brain barrier,^{167,205} reducing accumulation of the neurotoxic β-amyloid fragment of amyloid precursor protein,^{80,200} protecting neurons via ApoE-dependent mechanisms,¹⁷⁷ *N*-methyl-D-aspartate 2-D receptor gene/estrogen receptor interactions^{22,189} and glutathione.⁵⁸

In addition to AD-specific effects, HRT could protect the brain indirectly through many other mechanisms. It could blunt stress-induced and AD-related elevations of glucocorticoid levels,¹¹⁶ have anti-oxidant actions,^{16,113} lower levels of plasma homocysteine,^{2,3,52,98,123,125,198} lower blood pressure,^{78,108,122} enhance cerebral blood flow^{26,138,148} and vascular reactivity,⁸⁸ and potentially protect against atherosclerosis and vascular endothelial dysfunction,^{32,53,151,175} all of which may contribute to the risk of cognitive decline and dementia. These latter effects may explain the potential action of

estrogen in VaD when it presents either alone or in combination with AD. Lastly, estrogens could theoretically maintain cognition in ageing and dementia through enhancing neurotransmitter synthesis and function.^{101–105,169}

Progestagens oppose some effects of estrogens, such as those on noradrenergic function,^{14,94,141} dendritic outgrowth^{115,196} and vascular function.¹⁵⁶ It is, at present, unclear whether progestagen in combination with HRT actually opposes other potential protective effects of estrogens, but we have seen that this combination is unlikely to significantly influence cognition negatively on a short-term basis.^{72,86,99}

The list of estrogen's potential beneficial actions against AD is large and impressive. However, it is based largely on short-term studies in animals. Several longer term studies^{24,51} have found a down-regulation of estrogen receptors, which could explain the time-limited effect in the experimental studies found above. Toran-Allerand¹⁸² argued that, because long-term continuous exposure to estrogens results in lowering of estrogen binding to its receptors, women should discontinue treatment for three to four days each month to maintain efficacy. Also, Gibbs⁵¹ suggested adding progestagens to avoid down-regulation of receptors.

5. DISCUSSION

Appraising the results of HRT studies on cognition is a minefield of confounding factors and different HRT regimes and, possibly, publication bias. We have chosen a different path through this minefield than other reviewers. The main difference is that we have provided meta-analyses, both of the WMDs of treatment groups and of the proportions of positive outcomes between studies. Previous reviews relied mainly on qualitative analyses. The variety and inconsistency of the reports that we have documented mean that qualitative methods can support a range of conclusions. Our statistical approach, while complementing other reviews, provides a framework to highlight studies which do not fit general trends.

Our conclusions differ from those of some other reviews. For instance, Sherwin¹⁶⁴ concluded that estrogen maintains verbal memory specifically, but our review could not support this. Barrett-Connor¹² stated that the enthusiasm for the neuroprotective effect of estrogen has outrun the actual data, since all observational studies have limitations and available clinical trial results are few and small. However, we found a sufficient number of trials to test a variety of hypotheses (e.g. concerning differences between epidemiological and experimental studies). Haskell et al.⁶⁴ stated that "the available clinical trials provide insufficient evidence to support the conclusion that HRT improves cognitive function", but we found evidence of small effects. Yaffe et al.²⁰² also concluded that the effects of HRT in healthy women are probably biased by a reduction of menopausal symptoms. Our review did not find consistent evidence of this. Some of the differences between our conclusions and those of other studies may reflect the different methods which we used (see above).

The main extrinsic limitation of our review, in common with all previously published reviews, was that the quality of many of the target studies is uneven or poor. One reason for this is that research on cognition in the elderly is inherently difficult. Some of this difficulty stems from the heterogeneity of subjects and the severity of age-related cognitive decline. This relates to factors such as education, socioeconomic status and health status,⁸³ which are also important confounding factors in the relation between HRT and cognitive performance. We have seen that such confounds can explain some of the discrepancies between studies. It is almost impossible to eliminate them from epidemiological work because women who used HRT after the menopause were better educated⁹² and healthier before it¹¹² compared to non-users. Previous authors have viewed these confounds as seriously undermining the apparent protective effects of HRT on cognition. However, to our surprise, evidence from studies of both healthy women and those with AD indicated that beneficial effects of HRT on cognition were larger in studies which controlled for education. This paradoxical pattern of results requires further investigation. Large prospective randomized placebo-controlled studies which could address this are currently in progress in the USA (WHIMS)¹⁶⁸ and in the UK (WISDOM). If the finding that HRT is efficacious in less educated women is confirmed, this would add more support to the recommendation of HRT for prophylaxis against AD.

Our review has several intrinsic limitations. These relate to the statistics we used. First, our meta-analyses were biased because negative studies were less likely to report data in a form that we could use. To get around this, we performed further tests that analysed overall study outcomes, regardless of the size of each study or of the size of its positive effects. These analyses could not, therefore, summarize HRT's effects over several studies if each found small non-significant trends in the same direction. This insensitivity parallels the deficiency we have already identified in individual studies, since none used MANOVA to assess HRT's effects over a range of cognitive tests. A second statistical limitation is that our analyses did not take into account the fact that some of the data for individual tests were repeated measures on the same subjects. This approach is statistically invalid, because tests which assume independence are less sensitive to contrasts within subjects. Our justification for this is that our positive findings may therefore under-estimate differences between HRT's effects on different tests.

A further potential limitation of the review is that it

gathered only data from published reports, so it may be open to publication bias. This is difficult to assess, since most studies did not report effects in a manner allowing incorporation of their results into meta-analyses appropriate to detect publication bias. The studies that analysed the effects of HRT in AD patients showed some evidence of publication bias, but those that compared the risk of developing AD in HRT users and non-users did not.

Most surprising were the findings that higher levels of estrone related to worse cognition in healthy women and that CEEs, containing mainly E1 sulphate, may even have worsened dementia.¹²⁷ This result is paradoxical, given the physiological basis of this research (i.e. that a lack of estrogen may cause cognitive decline and AD; see Introduction). The paradox is even stronger when we recall that, among the epidemiological studies in healthy women, HRT that contains estrone (CEEs) generally enhanced cognition, but among the experimental studies CEEs were ineffective. Further research is needed to decide whether there is a type of HRT that would be effective for enhancing cognition in healthy women or for protecting against dementia. It has been suggested that continuous treatment with HRT down-regulates receptors.²⁴ Possibly, adding progestagens may reduce this risk,⁵¹ as well as reducing the risk of endometrial cancer.28 While some studies suggest that progestagens could oppose biochemically many of the protective effects of estrogens, this does not seem likely to affect cognitive performance (see Section 4.6).

6. CONCLUDING REMARKS

In summary, we found small, but inconsistent, effects of HRT on several aspects of cognitive function, such as memory, attention, reaction time speed and abstract reasoning, in healthy women. These effects are not explained by the alleviation of depression or climacteric symptoms, or the use of combination therapy. In general, epidemiological studies showed more positive effects of HRT than experimental studies. This is not related to their sample size. Rather, women are healthier before they start using HRT than those who do not use HRT and controlling for socio-economic status decreases HRT's effects. For AD, diminished recall of HRT use by patients may be an important confound, as well as physician behaviour. Surprisingly, women with low education seem to benefit more from HRT. It is, at present, unclear whether long-term HRT can protect cognition and diminish the risk of AD, as there is a paucity of long-term studies in elderly healthy women. In the AD trials, the HRT effect seemed to be time limited. The large controlled studies currently underway will hopefully address these issues. However, both these studies use Premarin, the most widely prescribed drug, which has not been shown to have effects on cognitive function in experimental studies. Interactions of HRT use with age, menopausal status, and risk and protective factors (such as education, smoking and ApoE genotype), and the actual level of bioavailable estrogen obtained, may be important to assess whether HRT actually affects cognitive function in elderly women over a longer period of time.

Acknowledgements—This work was supported by the Blaschko Visiting Scholarship, University of Oxford (E.H.), and grants from the Medical Research Council (Foresight Challenge project 207) and from Bristol-Myers Squibb.

E. Hogervorst et al.

REFERENCES

- Amaducci L. A., Fratiglioni L., Rocca W. A., Fieschi C., Livrea P., Pedone D., Bracco L., Lippi A., Gandolfo C., Bino G., Prencipe M., Bonatti M., Girotti F., Carella F., Tavolato B., Ferla S., Lenzi G., Carolei A., Gambi A., Grigoletto F. and Schoenberg B (1986) Risk factors for clinically diagnosed Alzheimer's disease: a case-control study of an Italian population. *Neurology* 36, 922–931.
- 2. Anker G., Lonning P. E., Ueland P. M., Refsum H. and Lien E. A. (1995) Plasma levels of the atherogenic amino acid homocysteine in post-menopausal women with breast cancer treated with tamoxifen. *Int. J. Cancer* **60**, 365–368.
- 3. Anker G. B., Refsum H., Ueland P. M., Johannessen D. C., Lien E. A. and Lonning P. E. (1999) Influence of aromatase inhibitors on plasma total homocysteine in postmenopausal breast cancer patients. *Clin. Chem.* **45**, 252–256.
- Asthana S., Craft S., Baker L. D., Raskind M. A., Birnbaum R. S., Lofgreen C., Veith R. C. and Plymate S. R. (1999) Cognitive and neuroedocrine response to transdermal estrogen in postmenopausal women with AD: results of a placebo-controlled, double-blind pilot study. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 24, 657–677.
- 5. Asthana S., Craft S., Baker L. D., Raskind A., Avery E., Lofgreen C., Wilkinson C. W., Falzgraf S., Veith R. C. and Plymate S. R. (1996) Transdermal estrogen improves memory in women with Alzheimer's disease. *Soc. Neurosci. Abstr.* 22, A200.
- 6. Backstrom T. (1995) Symptoms related to the menopause and sex steroid treatments. Ciba Foundation Symp. 191, 171-180.
- 7. Baddeley A. and Wilson B. A. (1993) A developmental deficit in short term phonological memory. *Memory* 1, 65–78.
- Balderischi M., DiCarlo A., Lepore V., Bracco L., Maggi S., Grigoletto F., Scarlati P. and Amaducci L. (1998) Estrogen-replacement therapy and Alzheimer's disease in the Italian Longitudinal Study on Aging. *Neurology* 50, 996–1002.
- Barrett-Connor E. and Goodman-Gruen D. (1999) Cognitive function and endogenous sex hormones in older women. J. Am. geront. Soc. 47, 1289–1293.
 Barrett-Connor E. and Kritz-Silverstein D. (1993) Estrogen replacement therapy and cognitive function in older women. J. Am. med. Ass. 269, 2637–2641.
- 11. Barrett-Connor E. and Kritz-Silverstein D. (1999) Gender differences in cognitive function with age: the Rancho Bernardo Study. J. Am. geront. Soc. 47, 159–164.
- 12. Barrett-Connor E. (1998) Rethinking estrogen and the brain. J. Am. geront. Soc. 46, 918–920.
- Barrett-Connor E., Goodman-Gruen D. and Patay B. (1999) Endogenous sex hormones and cognitive function in older men. J. clin. Endocr. Metab. 84, 3681–3685.
- 14. Beattie C. W., Rogers C. H. and Soyka L. F. (1973) Influence of ovariectomy and ovarian steroids on hypothalamic tyrosine hydroxylase activity in the rat. *Endocrinology* **91**, 276–286.
- 15. Behl C. (1999) Alzheimer's disease and oxidative stress implications for novel therapeutic approaches. Prog. Neurobiol. 57, 301–323.
- Behl C. (1998) Effects of glucocorticoids on oxidative stress-induced hippocampal cell death implications for the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. Expl Geront. 33, 689–696.
- 17. Birge S. J. (1997) The role of estrogen in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. Neurology 48, S36-S41.
- 18. Birkhauser M. H., Strnad J., Kampf C. and Bahro M. (2000) Oestrogens and Alzheimer's disease. Int. J. geriat. Psychiat. 15, 600-609.
- Borenstein-Graves A., White E., Koepsell T. D., Reifler B. V., Van Belle G., Larson E. B. and Raskind M. (1990) A case-control study of Alzheimer's disease. Ann. Neurol. 28, 766–774.
- 20. Brenner D. E., Kukull W. A., Stergachis A., Van Belle G., Bowen J. D., McCormick W. C., Teri L. and Larson E. B. (1994) Postmenopausal estrogen replacement therapy and the risk of Alzheimer's disease: a population based case-control study. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* **140**, 262–267.
- 21. Brett K. M. and Madan J. H (1997) Use of postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy estimates from a nationally representative cohort study. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* **145**, 536–545.
- Brinton R. D., Proffitt P., Tran J. and Luu R. (1997) Equilin, a principal component of the estrogen replacement therapy premarin, increases the growth of cortical neurons via an NMDA receptor-dependent mechanism. *Expl Neurol.* 147, 211–220.
- 23. Broe G. A., Henderson A. S., Creasey H., McCusker E., Korten A. E., Jorm A. F., Longley W. and Anthony J. C. (1990) A case-control study of Alzheimer's disease in Australia. *Neurology* **40**, 1698–1707.
- 24. Brown T. J., Scherz B., Hochberg R. B. and MacLusky N. J. (1996) Regulation of estrogen receptor concentrations in the rat brain. *Neuroendocrinology* 63, 53–60.
- 25. Bungay G. T., Vessey M. P. and McPherson C. K. (1980) Study of symptoms in middle life with special reference to the menopause. *Br. med. J.* 281, 181–183.
- 26. Burns A. and Murphy D. (1996) Protection against Alzheimer's disease. Lancet 348, 420-421.
- 27. Caldwell B. M. and Watson R. I. (1952) Evaluation of psychologic effects of sex hormone administration in aged women results of therapy after 6 months. J. Geront. 7, 228–244.
- 28. Campbell S. and Whitehead M. (1977) Oestrogen therapy and the menopausal syndrome. Clin. Obstet. Gynaecol. 4, 31-47.
- 29. Carlson L. E., Sherwin B. B. and Chertkow H. M. (2000) Relationships between mood and estradiol levels (E2) in Alzheimer's patients. J. Geront.: Psychol. Sci. 55B, P47–P53.
- 30. Carlson L. E. and Sherwin B. B. (1998) Steroid hormones, memory and mood in a healthy elderly population. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* **30**, 583–603.
- 31. Cerhan J. R., Folsom A. R., Mortimer J. A., Shahar E., Knopman D. S., McGovern P. G., Hays M. A., Crum L. D. and Heiss G. (1998) Correlates of cognitive function in middle aged adults. *Gerontology* 44, 95–105.
- 32. Chen J., Adachi N., Liu K. and Arai T. (1998) The effects of 17beta-estradiol on ischemia-induced neuronal damage in the gerbil hippocampus. *Neuroscience* 87, 817-822.
- 33. Clarke R., Smith A. D., Jobst K. A., Refsum H., Sutton L. and Ueland P. M. (1998) Folate, vitamin B12 and serum homocysteine as candidate risk factors for confirmed Alzheimer's disease. *Archs Neurol.* 55, 1449–1455.
- Coen R. F., O'Mahoney D., Bruce I., Lawlor B. A., Walsh J. B. and Coakley D. (1994) Differential diagnosis of dementia: a prospective evaluation of the DAT Inventory. J. Am. geront. Soc. 42, 16–20.
- 35. Costa A., Rossella R. E., Sinforiani E., Bono G., Poma A. and Nappi G. (1997) Cognitive function at menopause: neuroendocrine implications for the study of the ageing brain. *Funct. Neurol.* **12**, 175–180.
- 36. Craik F. I. and Byrd M. (1982) Ageing and cognitive deficits: the role of attentional resources. In *Ageing and Cognitive Processes* (eds Craik F. I. M. and Trehub S.). Plenum, New York.
- Cunningham C., Synncot M., Rowan M., Moore R., Walsh J. B., Lawlor B., Coakley D. and O'Neill D. (1994) Oestrogen levels in demented and nondemented postmenopausal women. UK Dementia Research Group, Annual Meeting, University of Leicester, Gilbert Murray Hall, Leicester, pp. 5–6.
 Dennerstein L., Burrows G. D., Hyman G. and Sharpe K. (1979) Hormone therapy and affect. *Maturitas* 1, 247–254.
- 39. Ditkoff E. C., Crary W. G., Cristo M. and Lobo R. A. (1991) Estrogen improves psychological function in asymptomatic postmenopausal women. *Obstet. Gynecol.* 78, 991–995.
- 40. Doraiswamy P. M., Bieber F., Kaiser L., Krishnan K. R., Reuning-Schrerer J. and Gulanski B. (1997) The Alzheimer's disease assessment scale patterns and predictors of baseline cognitive performance in multicenter Alzheimer's disease trails. *Neurology* **48**, 1511–1517.
- 41. Doraiswamy P. M. (1997) Gender, concurrent estrogen use and cognition in AD. Int. J. geriat. Psychopharmac. 1, 34-37.
- 42. Drake E. B., Henderson V. W., Stanczyk F. Z., McCleary C. A., Brown W. S., Smith C. A., Rizzo A. A., Murdock G. A. and Buckwalter J. G. (2000) Associations between circulating sex steroid hormones and cognition in normal elderly women. *Neurology* **54**, 599–603.
- 43. Dubal D. B., Wilson M. E. and Wise P. M. (1999) Estradiol: a protective and trophic factor in the brain. Alzheimer's Dis. Rev. 4, 1-9.

- 44. Egger M., Smith G. D., Schneider M. and Minder C. (1997) Bias in meta-analysis detected by a simple, graphical test. Br. med. J. 315, 629-634.
- 45. Elias M. (1997) Health survey aims to demystify menopause. The Guardian, USA Today, p. 2.
- 46. Fedor-Freyberg P. (1977) The influence of estrogens on the well-being and mental performance on the climacteric and postmenopausal women. Acta obstet. gynecol. scand. 64, 12–20.
- 47. Fillit H. (1994) Estrogens in the pathogenesis and treatment of Alzheimer's disease in postmenopausal women. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 743, 233-239.
- 48. Fillit H., Weinreb H., Cholst I., Luine V., McEwen B., Amador R. and Zabriskie J. (1986) Observations in a preliminary open trial of estradiol therapy for senile dementia-Alzheimer's type. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* **11**, 337–345.
- Fillit H. M., Ashby D., Weinreb H., Zabriskie J. B., Luine V. N. and McEwen B. S. (1986) Estrogen levels in postmenopausal women with senile dementia-Alzheimer's type (SDAT) are significantly lower than matched controls. *Soc. Neurosci. Abstr.* 12, A529.11.
- 50. Funk J. L., Mortel K. F. and Meyer J. S. (1991) Effects of estrogen replacement therapy on cerebral perfusion and cognition among postmenopausal women. *Dementia* **2**, 268–272.
- 51. Gibbs R. B. (1994) Estrogen and nerve growth factor-related systems in brain. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 14, 165–199.
- 52. Giltay E. J., Hoogeveen E. K., Elbers J. M., Gooren L. J., Asscheman H. and Stehouwer C. D. (1998) Effects of sex steroids on plasma total homocysteine levels: a study in transsexual males and females. J. clin. Endocr. Metab. 83, 550–553.
- 53. Godsland I. F., Wynn V., Path F. R. C., Crook D. and Miller N. E. (1987) Sex, plasma lipoproteins, and atherosclerosis: prevailing assumptions and outstanding questions. *Am. Heart J.* **114**, 1467–1503.
- Goebel J. A., Birge S. J., Price S. C., Hanson J. M. and Fishel D. G. (1995) Estrogen replacement therapy and postural stability in the elderly. Am. J. Otol. 16, 470–474.
- 55. Goodman Y., Bruce A. J., Cheng B. and Mattson M. P. (1996) Estrogens attenuate and corticosterone exacerbates excitotoxicity, oxidative injury, and amyloid beta-peptide toxicity in hippocampal neurons. J. Neurochem. 66, 1836–1844.
- Gould E., Woolly C. S., Frankfurt M. and McEwen B. S. (1990) Gonadal steroids regulate dendritic spine density in hippocampus pyramidal cells in adulthood. J. Neurosci. 10, 1286–1291.
- 57. Greendale G. A., Reboussin B. A., Hogan P., Barnabei M., Shumaker S., Johnson S. and Barret-Connor E. (1998) Symptoms relief and side effects of postmenopausal hormones result from the postmenopausal estrogen/progestin interventions trial. *Obstet. Gynecol.* **92**, 982–988.
- Gridley K. E., Green P. S. and Simpkins J. W. (1998) A novel, synergistic interaction between 17 beta-estradiol and glutathione in the protection of neurons against beta-amyloid 25–35-induced toxicity in vitro. Molec. Pharmac. 54, 874–880.
- 59. Grodstein F., Chen J., Pollen D., Albert M. S., Wilson R. S., Folstein M. F., Evans D. A. and Stampfer M. J. (2000) The postmenopausal hormone therapy and cognitive function in healthy elderly women. J. Am. geront. Soc. 48, 746–752.
- 60. Gurtler K., Szecsey A. and Stohr H. (1998) Psychometric diagnosis of dementia in clinical gerontopsychiatry practice. Z. Geront. Geriat. 31, 281–285.
- 61. Hackman B. W. and Galbraith D. (1977) Six month study of oestrogen therapy with piperazine oestrone sulphate and its effects on memory. *Curr. med. Res. Opin.* **4**, 21–27.
- 62. Halbreich U., Rojansky N., Palter S., Tworek H., Hissin P. and Wang K. (1995) Estrogen augments serotonergic activity in postmenopausal women. *Biol. Psychiat.* 37, 434–441.
- 63. Harrell J. S. and Gore S. V. (1998) Cardiovascular risk factors and socioeconomic status in African American and Caucasian women. *Res. Nurs. Health* 21, 285–295.
- 64. Haskell S. G., Richardson E. D. and Horwitz R. I. (1997) The effect of estrogen replacement therapy on cognitive function: a critical review of the literature. J. clin. Epidemiol. 50, 1249–1264.
- 65. Henderson V. W. and Buckwalter J. G. (1994) Cognitive deficits of men and women with Alzheimer's disease. Neurology 44, 90-96.
- Henderson V. W., Watt L. and Buckwalter J. G. (1996) Cognitive skills associated with estrogen replacement therapy in women with Alzheimer's disease. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 21, 421–431.
- Henderson V. W., Paganini-Hill A., Miller B. L., Elble R. J., Reyes P. F., Shoupe D., McCleary C. A., Klein R. A., Hake A. M. and Farlow M. R. (2000) Estrogen for Alzheimer's disease in women. *Neurology* 54, 295–301.
- Henderson V. W., Paganini-Hill A., Emanuel C. K., Dunn M. E. and Buckwalter J. (1994) Estrogen replacement therapy in older women: comparisons between Alzheimer's disease cases and non-demented control subjects. Archs Neurol. 51, 896–900.
- Herrington D. M., Fong J., Sempos C., Black D. M., Schrott H. G., Rautaharju P., Bachorik P. S., Blumenthal R., Khan S. and Wenger N. K. (1998) Comparison of the heart and estrogen/progestin replacement study (HERS) cohort with women with coronary disease from the national health and nutrition examination survey III (NHANES III). *Am. Heart J.* 136, 115–124.
- 70. Heun R., Papassotiropoulos A. and Jennssen F. (1998) The validity of psychometric instruments for detection of dementia in the elderly general population. *Int. J. geriat. Psychiat.* **13**, 368–380.
- 71. Heyman A., Wilkinson W. E., Stafford J. A., Helms M. J., Sigmon A. H. and Weinberg T. (1984) Alzheimer's disease: a study of epidemiological aspects. *Ann. Neurol.* **15**, 335–341.
- Hogervorst E., Boshuisen M., Riedel W. J., Willekes C. and Jolles J. (1999) The effect of hormone replacement therapy on cognitive function in elderly women. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 24, 43–68.
- Hogervorst E., Barnetson L., Williams J., Budge M., Dowsett M. and Smith A. D. (1999) Women with dementia of Alzheimer's type have higher levels of estradiol than healthy controls. In The 5th Annual Graylyn Conference on Women's Health, Wake Forest Meeting, Winston-Salem, USA, 8–10 November, Section 4.
- 74. Honjo H., Ogino Y. and Tanaka K., et al. (1993) An effect of conjugated estrogen to cognitive impairment in women with senile dementia-Alzheimer's type: a placebo-controlled double-blind study. J. Jap. Menopause Soc. 1, 161–171.
- Honjo H., Ogino Y. and Naitoh K., et al. (1989) In vivo effects by estrone sulfate on the central nervous system-senile dementia (Alzheimer's type). J. Steroid Biochem. 34, 521–525.
- 76. Honjo H., Tanaka T., Urabe M., Okada H., Hayashi M. and Hayashi K. (1995) Senile dementia-Alzheimer's type and estrogen. *Horm. Metab. Res.* 27, 204–207.
- Inestrosa N. C., Marzolo M. P. and Bonnefont A. B. (1998) Cellular and molecular basis of estrogen's neuroprotection. Potential relevance for Alzheimer's disease. *Molec. Neurobiol.* 17, 73–86.
- 78. Ittersum van F., van Baal W. M., Kenemans P., Mijatovic V., Donker A. J., van der Mooren M. J. and Stehouwer C. D. (1998) Ambulatory—not office—blood pressures decline during hormone replacement therapy in healthy postmenopausal women. *Am. J. Hypertens.* **11**, 1147–1152.
- 79. Jacobs D. M., Tang M.-X. and Stern Y., *et al.* (1998) Cognitive function in non-demented older women who took estrogen after menopause. *Neurology* **30**, 368–373.
- Jaffe A. B., Toran-Allerand D., Greengard P. and Gandy S. E. (1994) Estrogen regulates metabolism of Alzheimer amyloid-beta precursor protein. J. biol. Chem. 269, 13,065–13,068.
- 81. Janowsky D. S. and Daris J. M. (1970) Progestrone-estrogen effects on the uptake and release of norepinephrine by synaptosomes. Life Sci. 9, 525-531.
- 82. Jolles J., Verhey F. R. J., Riedel W. J. and Houx P. J. (1996) Cognitive impairment in elderly people: predisposing factors and implications for experimental drug studies. *Drugs Ageing* **7**, 459–479.
- Jolles J. (1986) Cognitive, emotional, and behavioral dysfunctions in ageing and dementia. In *Progress in Brain Research* (eds Swaab D. F., Fliers E., Resmiran M., van Good W. A. and van Haaren F.), Vol. 70. Elsevier Science, Amsterdam.
- Jolles J. and Houx P. J. and Van Boxtel M. P. J. and Ponds R. W. H. M. (eds), (1995). Maastricht Ageing Study: Determinants of Cognitive Ageing Neuropsych, Maastricht.

- 85. Judd H. L. (1987) Oestrogen replacement therapy: physiological considerations and new applications. Baillieres clin. Endocr. Metab. 1, 177–206.
- 86. Kampen D. L. and Sherwin B. B. (1994) Estrogen use and verbal memory in healthy postmenopausal women. Obstet. Gynecol. 83, 979–983.
- 87. Kantor H. I., Michael C. M. and Shore E. (1973) Estrogen for older women. Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 4, 31-47.
- Kastrup A., Happe V., Hartmann C. and Schabet M. (1999) Gender-related effects of indomethacin on cerebrovascular CO₂ reactivity. *J. neurol. Sci.* 162, 127–132.
- 89. Kato I., Toniolo P., Akhmedkhanov A., Koenig K. L., Shore R. and Zeleniuch-Jacquotte A. (1998) Prospective study of factors influencing the onset of natural menopause. J. clin. Epidemiol. 51, 1271–1276.
- 90. Kauppila A. (1996) When should HRT be introduced? 2nd International Symposium, Women's Health and Menopause Risk Reduction Strategies, Florence, Italy.
- 91. Kawas C., Resnick S., Morrison A., Brookmeyer R., Corrada M., Zonderman A., Bacal C., Donnell X., Lingle D. and Metter E. (1996) A prospective study of estrogen replacement therapy and the risk of developing Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology* **48**, 1517–1521.
- 92. Keating N. L., Cleary P. D., Rossi A. S., Zaslavsky A. M. and Ayanian J. Z. (1999) Use of hormone replacement therapy by postmenopausal women in the United States. *Ann. intern. Med.* **130**, 545–553.
- 93. Kimura D. (1995) Estrogen replacement therapy may protect against intellectual decline in postmenopausal women. Horm. Behav. 29, 312-321.
- 94. Klaiber E. L., Kobayashi Y., Broverman D. M. and Hall F. (1971) Plasma monoamine oxidase activity in regularly menstruating women and in amenorrheic women receiving cyclic treatment with estrogens and a progestin. *J. clin. Endocr. Metab.* **33**, 630–638.
- 95. Langenberg P., Kjerulff K. H. and Stolley P. D. (1997) Hormone replacement and menopausal symptoms following hysterectomy. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* **146**, 870–880.
- Launer L. J., Andersen K., Dewy M. E., Letneneur L., Ott A., Amaducci L. A., Brayne C., Copeland J. R., Dartigues J. F., Kragh-Sorensen P., Lobo A., Martinez-Lage J. M., Stijnen T. and Hofman A. (1999) Rates and risk factors for dementia and Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology* 1, 78–84.
- 97. Lerner A., Koss E., Debanne S., Rowland D., Smith K. and Friedland R. (1997) Smoking and oestrogen replacement therapy as protective factors against AD. *Lancet* **349**, 403–404.
- 98. Lien E. A., Anker G., Lonning P. E., Refsum H. and Ueland P. M. (1997) Effects of hormones on the plasma levels of the atherogenic amino acid homocysteine. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 25, 33–35.
- Limouzin-Lamothe M., Mairon N., Joyce C. R. B. and Le Gal M. (1994) Quality of life after the menopause influence of hormonal replacement therapy. Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 170, 618–624.
- Lopes P., Mensier A., Laurent F. X. and Besse O. (1995) Traitement hormonal substitutif de la menopause et prevention des complications neurologiques. Contracept. Fertil. Sex. 23, 319–322.
- 101. Luine V. N. and McEwen B. S. (1977) Effect of estradiol on turnover of type A monoamine oxidase in brain. J. Neurochem. 28, 1221–1227.
- Luine V. N., Richards S. T., Wu V. Y. and Beck K. D. (1998) Estradiol enhances learning and memory in a spatial memory task and affects levels of monoaminergic neurotransmitters. *Horm. Behav.* 34, 149–162.
- 103. Luine V. N. (1975) Estradiol increases choline acetyltransferase activity in specific basal forebrain nuclei and projection area of female rats. *Expl* Neurol. **89**, 484–490.
- Luine V. N., Park D., Joh T., Reis D. and McEwen B. (1980) Immunochemical demonstration of increased choline acetyltransferase concentration in rat preoptic area after estradiol administration. *Brain Res.* 191, 273–277.
- Luine V. N. and McEwen B. S. (1983) Sex differences in cholinergic enzymes of diagonal band nuclei in the rat preoptic area. *Neuroendocrinology* 36, 475–482.
- 106. Maas D., Jochen A. and Lalande B. (1997) Age-related changes in male gonadal function. Implications for therapy. *Drugs Ageing* **11**, 45–60.
- 107. Magos A. L., Brewster E., Singh R., O'Dowd T., Brincat M. and Studd J. W. W. (1986) The effects of norethisterone in menopausal women on oestrogen replacement therapy: a model for the pre-menstrual syndrome. *Br. J. Obstet. Gynaecol.* **93**, 1290–1296.
- Manhem K., Ahlm H., Milsom I. and Svensson A. (1998) Transdermal oestrogen reduces daytime blood pressure in hypertensive women [see comment]. J. hum. Hypertens. 12, 323–327.
- Manly J. J., Merchant C. A., Jacobs D. M., Small S. A., Bell K., Ferin M. and Mayeux R. (2000) Endogenous estrogen levels and Alzheimer's disease among postmenopausal women. *Neurology* 54, 833–837.
- Marder K., Tang M.-X., Alfaro B., Meija H., Cote L., Jacobs D., Stern Y., Sano M. and Mayeux R. (1998) Postmenopausal estrogen use and Parkinson's disease with and without dementia. *Neurology* 50, 1141–1143.
- 111. Matthews K., Cauley J., Yaffe K. and Zmuda J. (1999) Estrogen replacement therapy and cognitive decline in older community women. J. Am. geront. Soc. 47, 518–523.
- 112. Matthews K. A., Kuller L. H., Wing R. R., Meilahn E. N. and Plantinga P. (1996) Prior to use of estrogen replacement therapy: are users healthier than nonusers? *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 143, 971–978.
- 113. Mattson M. P. (1997) Cellular actions of beta-amyloid precursor protein and its soluble and fibrillogenic derivatives. *Physiol. Rev.* 77, 1081–1132.
- 114. McEwen B. S. and Woolley C. S. (1994) Estradiol and progestrone regulate neuronal structure and synaptic connectivity in adult as well as developing brain. *Expl Geront.* **29**, 431–436.
- 115. McEwen B. S., Alves S. E., Bulloch K. and Weiland N. G. (1997) Ovarian steroids and the brain implications for cognition and ageing. *Neurology* 48, S14–S18.
- 116. McEwen B. S. (1999) Stress and the aging hippocampus. Front. Neuroendocr. 20, 49-70.
- 117. McEwen B. S. (1998) Stress, sex and the hippocampus. Int. Soc. Psychoneuroendocr. August 8 A8.
- 118. McKhann G., Drachmann D., Folstein M., Katzman R., Price D. and Stadlan E. M. (1984) Clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease report of the NINCDS-ADRDA work group under the auspices of Department of Health and Human Services Task Force on Alzheimer's Disease. *Neurology* **34**, 939–944.
- 119. Meek M. D. and Finch G. L. (1999) Diluted mainstream cigarette smoke condensates activate estogen receptor and aryl hydrocarbon receptor-mediated gene transcription. *Environ. Res.* **80**, 9–17.
- 120. Mensah-Nyagan A. G., Do-Rego J. L., Beaujean D., Luu-The V., Pelletier G. and Vaudry H. (1999) Neurosteroids: expression of steroidogenic enzymes and regulation of steroid biosynthesis in the central nervous system. *Pharmac. Rev.* **51**, 63–81.
- 121. Merchant C., Tang M.-X., Albert S., Manly J., Stern Y. and Mayeux R. (1999) The influence of smoking on the risk of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology* 52, 1408–1412.
- 122. Mercuro G., Zoncu S., Piano D., Pilia I., Lao A., Melis G. B. and Cherchi A. (1998) Estradiol-17beta reduces blood pressure and restores the normal amplitude of the circadian blood pressure rhythm in postmenopausal hypertension. *Am. J. Hypertens.* **11**, 909–913.
- 123. Mijatovic V., Kenemans P., Netelenbos C., Jakobs C., Popp-Snijders C., Peters-Muller E. R. and van der Mooren M. J. (1998) Postmenopausal oral 17beta-estradiol continuously combined with dydrogesterone reduces fasting serum homocysteine levels. *Fertil. Steril.* **69**, 876–882.
- 124. Monk D. and Brodaty H. (2000) Use of estrogens for the prevention and treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Dement. geriat. cogn. Disord.* **11**, 1–10. 125. Mooren van der M. J., Wouters M. G., Blom H. J., Schellekens L. A., Eskes T. K. and Rolland R. (1994) Hormone replacement therapy may reduce high
- serum homocysteine in postmenopausal women. Eur. J. clin. Invest. 24, 733-736.
- 126. Mortel K. F. and Meyer J. S. (1995) Lack of postmenopausal estrogen replacement therapy and the risk of dementia. J. Neuropsychiat. clin. Neurosci. 7, 334–337.
- 127. Mulnard R. A., Cotman C. W., Kawas C., vanDyck C. H., Sano M., Doody R., Koss E., Pfeiffer E., Jin S., Gamst A., Grundman M., Thomas R. and Thal L. J. (2000) Estrogen replacement therapy for treatment of mild to moderate Alzheimer's disease. *J. Am. med. Ass.* **28**, 1007–1015.

- 128. Mutrushina M. N., Boone K. B. and Elia L. F. D. (1999) Handbook of Normative Data for Neuropsychological Assessment, Oxford University Press, New York.
- 129. Nappi R. E., Sinforiani E., Mauri M., Bono G., Polatti F. and Nappi G. (1999) Memory functioning at menopause: impact of age in ovariectomized women. *Gynecol. Obstet. Invest.* 47, 29–36.
- 130. O'Connell M. B. (1995) Pharmacokinetic and pharmacologic variation between different estrogen products. J. clin. Pharmac. 35, 18S-24S.
- 131. Ohkura T., Isse K., Akazawa K., Hamamoto M., Yaoi Y. and Hagino N. (1994) Evaluation of estrogen treatment in female patients with dementia of the Alzheimer type. *Endocr. J.* 41, 361–371.
- 132. Ohkura T., Isse K., Akazawa K., Hamamoto M., Yaoi Y. and Hagino N. (1995) Long-term estrogen replacement therapy in female patients with dementia of the Alzheimer type: 7 case reports. *Dementia* **6**, 99–107.
- 133. Ohkura T., Isse K., Akazawa K., Hamamoto M., Yaoi Y. and Hagino N. (1994) Low-dose estrogen replacement therapy for Alzheimer disease in women. *Menopause* 1, 125–130.
- Ott A., Slooter A. J., Hofman A., van Harskamp F., Witteman J. C., van Broekhoven C., van Duijn C. M. and Breteler M. M. (1998) Smoking and risk of dementia and Alzheimer's disease in a population-based cohort study: the Rotterdam Study. *Lancet* 351, 1840–1843.
- 135. Ottowitz W. E. and Halbreich U. (1995) Mood and cognitive changes following estrogen replacement therapy in postmenopausal women. CNS Drugs 4, 161–167.
- 136. Paganini-Hill A. and Henderson V. W. (1996) The effect of hormone replacement therapy lipoprotein cholesterol levels and other factors on a clock drawing task in older women. J. Am. geront. Soc. 44, 818–822.
- 137. Paganini-Hill A. and Henderson V. W. (1994) Estrogen deficiency and risk of Alzheimer's disease in women. Am. J. Epidemiol. 140, 256-261.
- Palmon S. C., Williams M. J., Littleton-Kearney M. T., Traystman R. J., Kosk-Kosicka D. and Hurn P. D. (1998) Estrogen increases cGMP in selected brain regions and in cerebral microvessels. J. cerebr. Blood Flow Metab. 18, 1248–1252.
- 139. Pearce J., Hawton K. and Blake F. (1995) Psychological and sexual symptoms associated with the menopause and the effects of hormone replacement therapy. *Br. J. Psychiat.* **167**, 163–173.
- Pearce J., Hawton K., Blake F., Barlow D., Rees M., Fagg J. and Keenan J. (1997) Psychological effects of continuation versus discontinuation of hormone replacement therapy by estrogen transplants: a placebo-controlled study. J. psychosom. Res. 42, 177–186.
- Petitti N. and Etgen A. M. (1990) Alphal-adrenoreceptor augmentation of beta-stimulated cAMP formation is enhanced by estrogen and reduced by progestrone in rat hypothalamic slices. J. Neurosci. 10, 2842–2849.
- Phillips S. M. and Sherwin B. B. (1992) Effects of estrogen on memory function in surgically menopausal women. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 17, 485–495.
 Polo-Kantola P., Portin R., Koskinen T., Polo O., Irjala K. and Erkkola E. (1997) Climacteric symptoms do not impair cognitive performances in postmenopause. *Maturitas* 27, 13–23.
- 144. Polo-Kantola P., Portin R., Polo O., Helenius H., Irjala K. and and Erkkola R. (1998) The effect of short-term estrogen replacement therapy on cognition: a randomized double-blind, cross-over trial in postmenopausal women. *Obstet. Gynecol.* **91**, 459–466.
- 145. Poon L. W. (1993) Assessing neuropsychological changes in pharmacological trials. Clin. Neuropharmac. 16, S31–S38.
- 146. Prior J. C. (1998) Perimenopause: the complex endocrinology of the menopausal transition. Endocr. Rev. 19, 397-428.
- 147. Rauramo L., Lagerspetz K., Engblom P. and Punnonen R. (1975) The effect of castration and peroral estrogen therapy on some psychological functions. *Front. Horm. Res.* **3**, 94–104.
- Resnick S. M., Maki P. M., Golski S., Kraut M. A. and Zonderman A. B. (1998) Effects of estrogen replacement therapy on PET cerebral blood flow and neuropsychological performance. *Horm. Behav.* 34, 171–182.
- 149. Resnick S. M., Metter J. and Zonderman A. B. (1997) Estrogen replacement therapy and longitudinal decline in visual memory. *Neurology* **49**, 1491–1497. 150. Rice M. M., Graves A. B., McCurry S. M., Gibbons L. E., Bowden J. D., McCormick W. C. and Larson E. B. (2000) Postmenopausal estrogen and
- estrogen–progestin use and 2-year rate of cognitive change in a cohort of older Japanese women: the Kame project. *Archs intern. Med.* **160**, 1641–1649. 151. Riedel M., Rafflenbeul W. and Lichtlen P. (1993) Ovarian sex steroids and atherosclerosis. *Clin. Invest.* **71**, 406–412.
- 152. Robinson D., Friedman L., Marcus R., Tinklenberg J. and Yesavage J. (1994) Estrogen replacement therapy and memory in older women. J. Am. geront. Soc. 42, 919–922.
- 153. Rocca W. A., Bonaiuto S., Lippi A., Luciani P., Tutu F., Cavarzeran F. and Amaducci L. (1990) Prevalence of clinically diagnosed Alzheimer's disease and other dementing disorders. *Neurology* **40**, 626–631.
- 154. Rosler M., Retz W., Thome J. and Riederer P. (1998) Free radicals in Alzheimer's dementia: currently available therapeutic strategies. J. neural Transm., Suppl. 54, 211–219.
- 155. Rupprecht R. (1997) The neuropsychopharmacological potential of neuroactive steroids. J. psychiat. Res. 31, 297-314.
- 156. Sarrel P. M. (1989) Effects of ovarian steroids on the cardiovascular system. In *The Circulation of the Female from the Cradle to the Grave* (ed. Ginsberg J.). Parthenon, Carnford, UK.
- 157. Sarrel P. M. (1990) Ovarian hormones and the circulation. Maturitas 590, 287–298.
- 158. Schmidt R., Fazekas F., Reinhart B., Kapeller P., Fazekas G., Offenbacher H., Eber B., Schmacher M. and Freidl W. (1996) Estrogen replacement therapy in older women: a neuropsychological and brain MRI study. J. Am. geront. Soc. 44, 1307–1313.
- 159. Schneider L. S., Farlow M. R., Henderson V. W. and Pogoda J. M. (1996) Effects of estrogen replacement therapy on response to tacrine in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology* **46**, 150–1584.
- Seshadri S., Zornberg G., Derby L. E., Myers M. W., Jick H. and Drachman D. A. (2000) Estrogen replacement therapy does not lower the risk of AD. Massachusetts Alzheimer's Disease Research, Massachusetts, p. 34.
- 161. Shaywitz S. E., Shaywitz B. E., Pugh K. R., Fulbright R. K., Skudlarski P., Mencl W. E., Constable R. T., Naftolin F., Palter S. F., Marchoine K. E., Katz L., Shankweiler D. P., Fletcher J. M., Lacadie C., Keltz M. and Gore J. C. (1999) Effects of estrogen on brain activation patterns in postmenopausal women during working memory tasks. J. Am. med. Ass. 281, 1197–1202.
- 162. Sherwin B. B. and Phillips S. M. (1990) Estrogen and cognitive functioning in surgically menopausal women. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 592, 474–475.
- Sherwin B. B. (1988) Estrogen and/or androgen replacement therapy and cognitive functioning in surgically menopausal women. *Psychoneuroendo-crinology* 13, 345–357.
- 164. Sherwin B. B. (1997) Estrogen effects on cognition in menopausal women. Neurology 48, S21-S26.
- 165. Sherwin B. B. (1991) The impact of different doses of estrogen and progestin on mood and sexual behavior in postmenopausal women. J. clin. Endocr. Metab. 72, 336–343.
- Sherwin B. B. and Suranyi-Cadotte B. E. (1990) Up-regulatory effect of estrogen on platelet ³H imipramine binding sites in surgically menopausal women. *Biol. Psychiat.* 28, 339–348.
- Shi J., Zhang Y. Q. and Simpkins J. W. (1997) Effects of 17beta-estradiol on glucose transporter 1 expression and endothelial cell survival following focal ischemia in the rats. *Expl Brain Res.* 117, 200–206.
- 168. Shumaker S. A., Reboussin B. A., Espeland M. A., Rapp S. R., McBee W. L., Dailey M., Bowen D., Terell T. and Jones B. N. (1998) The Women's Health Initiative Memory Study (WHIMS): a trial of the effect of estrogen therapy in preventing and slowing the progression of dementia. *Control Clin. Trials* 19, 604–621.
- Simpkins J. W., Singh M. and Bishop J. (1994) The potential role for estrogen replacement therapy in the treatment of the cognitive decline and neurodegeneration associated with Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Aging* 15, S195–S197.
- 170. Simpkins J. W., Green P. S., Gridley K. E., Singh M., de Fiebre N. C. and Rajakumar G. (1997) Role of estrogen replacement therapy in memory enhancement and the prevention of neuronal loss associated with Alzheimer's disease. *Am. J. Med.* **103**, 19S–25S.

E. Hogervorst et al.

- 171. Skoog I. and Gustafson D. (1999) HRT and dementia. J. Epidemiol. Biostatist. 4, 227-252.
- 172. Slooter A. J. C., Bronzova J., Witteman J. C. M., van Broekhoven C. and van Duijn C. (1999) Estrogen use and early onset Alzheimer's disease: a population based study. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiat. 67, 779–781.
- 173. Smith A. D. and Jobst K. A. (1996) Use of structural imaging to study the progression of Alzheimer's disease. Br. med. Bull. 52, 575-586.
- 174. Stahelin H. B., Monsch A. U. and Siegel R. (1997) Early diagnosis of dementia via a two-step screening and diagnostic procedure. *Int. Psychogeriat.* 9, 123–130.
- 175. Stampfer M. J. and Colditz G. A. (1991) Estrogen replacement therapy and coronary heart disease: a quantitative assessment of the epidemiologic evidence. *Prev. Med.* **20**, 47–63.
- 176. Steffens D. C., Noron M. C., Plassman B. L., Tschanz J. T., Wyse B. W., Welsh-Bohmer K. A., Anthony J. C. and Breitner J. C. S. (1999) Enhanced cognitive performance with estrogen use in nondemented community dwelling older women. *J. Am. geront. Soc.* 47, 1171–1175.
- 177. Stone D. J., Rozovsky I., Morgan T. E., Anderson C. P. and Finch C. E. (1998) Increased synaptic sprouting in response to estrogen via an apolipoprotein E-dependent mechanism: implications for Alzheimer's disease. J. Neurosci. 18, 3180–3185.
- 178. Swearer J. M., O'Donnell B. F., Kane K. J., Hoople N. E. and Lavoie M. (1998) Delayed recall in dementia sensitivity and specificity in patients with higher than average intellectual abilities. *Neuropsychiat. Neuropsychol. behav. Neurol.* **11**, 200–206.
- 179. Szklo M., Cerhan J., Diez-Roux A. V., Chambless L., Cooper L., Folsom A. R., Fried L. P., Knopman D. and Nieto F. J. (1996) Estrogen replacement therapy and cognitive functioning in the artherosclerotic risk in communities (ARIC) study. Am. J. Epidemiol. 144, 1048–1057.
- 180. Tabachnick B. G. and Fidell L. S. (1996) Using Multivariate Statistics, 3rd ednHarper Collins, Oxford.
- 181. Tang M.-X., Jacobs D., Stern Y., Marder K., Schofield P., Gurland B., Andrews H. and Majeux R. (1996) Effect of estrogen during the menopause on risk and age of onset of Alzheimer's disease. *Lancet* **348**, 429–432.
- 182. Toran-Allerand C. D. (2000) Estrogen as a treatment for AD: commentary. J. Am. med. Ass. 284, 307-308.
- 183. Toran-Allerand C. D., Miranda R. C., Bentham W. D., Sohrabji F., Brown T. J., Hochberg R. B. and MacLusky N. J. (1992) Estrogen receptors colocalize with low-affinity nerve growth factor receptors in cholinergic neurons of the basal forebrain. *Proc. natn. Acad. Sci. USA* **89**, 4668–4672.
- 184. Utian W. H. and Schiff I. (1994) NAMS-Gallup survey on women's knowledge, information sources and attitudes to menopause and hormone replacement therapy. *Menopause* 1, 39–48.
- 185. Vanhulle G. and Demol R. (1976) A double-blind study into the influences of estriol on a number of psychological tests in postmenopausal women. In *Consensus on Menopausal Research* (eds van Keep P. A., Greenblatt R. B. and Albeaux-Fernet M.) MTP, London.
- 186. Verghese J., Kuslansky G., Katz M., Sliwinsky M., Crystal H. A. and Lipton R. B. (2000) Surgically menopausal women on estrogen have better cognitive performance. *Neurology* 54, A210–A211.
- 187. Wang P. N., Liao S. Q., Liu R. S., Liu C. Y., Chao H. T., Lu S. R., Yu H. Y., Wang S. J. and Liu H. C. (2000) Effects of estrogen on cognition, mood, and cerebral blood flow in AD. *Neurology* 54, 2061–2066.
- 188. Waring S. C., Rocca W. A., Peteresen R. C., O'Brien P. C., Tangalos E. G. and Kokmen E. (1999) Postmenopausal estrogen replacement therapy and risk of AD. *Neurology* **52**, 965–970.
- 189. Watanabe T., Inoue S., Hiroi H., Orimo A. and Muramatsu M. (1999) NMDA receptor type 2D gene as target for estrogen receptor in the brain. *Brain Res. molec. Brain Res.* 63, 375–379.
- 190. Weiss B. L. (1987) Failure of nalmefene and estrogen to improve memory in Alzheimer's disease. Am. J. Psychiat. 144, 386-387.
- 191. Whitlock E. P., Johnson R. E. and Vogt T. M. (1998) Recent patterns of hormone replacement therapy use in a large managed care organization. *J. Women's Health* **7**, 1017–1026.
- 192. Wicklund I., Karlberg J. and Mattson L. A (1993) Quality of life of postmenopausal women on a regimen of transdermal estradiol therapy. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* **168**, 824–830.
- 193. Winkleby A., Kraemer H. C., Ahn D. K. and Varady A. N. (1998) Ethnic and socioeconomic differences in cardiovascular disease risk factors: findings for women from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1988–1994. J. Am. med. Ass. 280, 356–362.
- 194. Winocur G., Rawlins J. N. and Gray J. A. (1987) The hippocampus and conditioning to contextual cues. Behav. Neurosci. 101, 617-625.
- 195. Wolf O. T., Kudielka B. M., Hellhammer D. H., Toerber S., McEwen B. S. and Kirschbaum C. (1999) Two weeks of transdermal estradiol treatment in postmenopausal elderly women and its effect on memory and mood. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* **24**, 727–741.
- 196. Woolley C. and McEwen B. S. (1993) Roles of estradiol and progestrone in regulation of hippocampal dendritic spine density during oestrus cycles in the rat. J. comp. Neurol. 336, 293–306.
- 197. Woolley J. C. M., Gould E., Frankfurt M. and McEwen B. S. (1990) Naturally occurring fluctuation in dendritic spine density on adult hippocampal pyramidal neurons. J. Neurosci. 10, 4035–4039.
- 198. Wouters M. G., Moorrees M. T., van der Mooren M. J., Blom H. J., Boers G. H., Schellekens L. A., Thomas C. M. and Eskes T. K. (1995) Plasma homocysteine and menopausal status. *Eur. J. clin. Invest.* 25, 801–805.
- 199. Wren B. G. (1998) Megatrials of hormonal replacement therapy. Drugs Ageing 12, 3433-3448.
- Xu H., Gouras G. K., Greenfield J. P., Vincent B., Naslund J., Mazzarelli L., Fried G., Jovanovic J. N., Seeger M., Relkin N. R., Liao F., Checler F., Buxbaum J. D., Chait B. T., Thinakaran G., Sisodia S. S., Wang R., Greengard P. and Gandy S. (1998) Estrogen reduces neuronal generation of Alzheimer beta-amyloid peptides. *Nat. Med.* 4, 447–451.
- Yaffe K., Lui L.-Y., Grady D., Cauley J., Kramer J. and Cummings S. R. (2000) Cognitive decline in women in relation to non-proetin-bound oestradiol concentrations. *Lancet* 356, 708–712.
- 202. Yaffe K., Sawaya G., Lieberburg I. and Grady D. (1998) Estrogen therapy in postmenopausal women. J. Am. med. Ass. 279, 688-695.
- 203. Yaffe K., Haan M., Byers A., Tangen C. and Kuller L. (2000) Estrogen use, ApoE, and cognitive decline. Neurology 54, 1949–1953.
- Yaffe K., Grady D., Pressman A. and Cummings S. (1998) Serum estrogen levels, cognitive performance, and risk of cognitive decline in older community women. J. Am. geront. Soc. 46, 816–821.
- Ziylan Y. Z., Lefauconnier J. M., Bernard G. and Bourre J. M. (1990) Blood-brain barrier permeability regional alterations after acute and chronic administration of ethinyl estradiol. *Neurosci. Lett.* 118, 181–184.

(Accepted 7 September 2000)